## PREVALENCE AND MOLECULAR IDENTIFICATION OF THIRD GENERATION CEPHALOSPORIN-RESISTANT KLEBSIELLA PNEUMONIAE ISOLATED FROM WOUNDS OF PATIENTS ATTENDING SELECTED HOSPITALS IN MINNA, NIGERIA

BY

IORZUA, Doosuur MTech/SLS/2017/7406

## DEPARTMENT OF MICROBIOLOGY SCHOOL OF LIFE SCIENCES FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY, MINNA

**AUGUST, 2021** 

## PREVALENCE AND MOLECULAR IDENTIFICATION OF THIRD GENERATION CEPHALOSPORIN-RESISTANT KLEBSIELLA PNEUMONIAE ISOLATED FROM WOUNDS OF PATIENTS ATTENDING SELECTED HOSPITALS IN MINNA, NIGERIA

BY

IORZUA, Doosuur MTech/SLS/2017/74

## A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY, MINNA NIGERIA IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF TECHNOLOGY IN MICROBIOLOGY (MEDICAL MICROBIOLOGY)

#### ABSTRACT

In recent years, the emergence and circulation of third generation cephalosporin-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae due to the production of extended spectrum beta- lactamases in both hospital and community settings is increasing worldwide resulting in high morbidity and mortality. This study determined the prevalence and molecular identity of third generation cephalosporin-resistant K. pneumoniae isolated from wounds of patients attending selected Hospitals in Minna, Nigeria. A total of 500 wound samples were collected in General Hospital and Ibrahim Badamasi Babangida Specialist Hospital Minna, between the period of June and December 2019. Wound samples were cultured on MacConkey Agar and Nutrient Agar. Klebsiella. Pneumoniae isolates were identified based on colonial morphology, motility, Gram's staining, detailed biochemical tests and molecular techniques. The prevalence of K. pneumoniae was 57 (11.40 %). The distribution of K. pneumoniae on the basis of age showed 24.5 %, 56.2 %, and 19.3 % for age groups 0-30, 31-60 and 61-90 years respectively. The prevalence of K. pneumoniae wound infection based on gender indicated 77.2 % and 22.8 % for male and female gender respectively. Antibiotic susceptibility profile of 57 K. pneumoniae isolates was evaluated by Kirby-Bauer modified disc Agar diffusion technique. The antibiogram showed that all the 57 (100 %) K. pneumoniae isolates demonstrated different and high levels of resistance to third generation cephalosporin (cefotaxime 66.7 %, ceftazidime 45.6 %, ceftriaxone 38.6 %, cefixime 43.9 %, cefpodoxime 47.4 % and cefdinir 98.2 %). Most 50 (87.7%) of the isolates also showed high level of co-resistance to other antibacterial agent like penicillin (ampicillin 80.7 %), aminoglycoside (gentamycin 47.4 %) and fluoroquinolone (ciprofloxacin 28.1 %), while the least resistance was shown against carbapenem (imipenem 3.5 %). Multidrug resistance was observed in 27 (47.4 %) of the isolates while the multiple antibiotic resistance index analysis for each of the isolates ranged from 0.1-1.0. All the 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates were phenotypically screened for the presence of Extended Spectrum Beta- Lactamases (ESBLs) using Double Disc Synergy Test (DDST). The prevalence of ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates was 23/57 (40.4 %). Molecular analysis showed that five representatives of ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates were identified as K. pneumoniae strains MBT51, RBT40, MO1, J42 and NPK3-1-39. Five isolates carried CTX-M and TEM genes while only two of the isolates harboured SHV gene. The rate of wound colonization by ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae was found to be high underscoring the need for public health measures to prevent wound infection. Hence there is need for regular screening and monitoring of 3GC-R and ESBL producing K. pneumoniae isolates in General Hospital and IBB Specialist Hospital Minna.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Cont            | tent   | Page |
|-----------------|--|------|
| Cove            | er page                                      |      |
| Title           | page   | i    |
| Decla           | aration                                      | ii   |
| Certi           | fication                                     | iii  |
| Dedi            | cation                                       | iv   |
| Ackn            | nowledgements                                | v    |
| Abst            | ract   | vii  |
| Table           | e of Contents                                | viii |
| Lists           | of Tables                                    | xi   |
| Lists           | of Figures                                   | xii  |
| Lists of Plates |  | xiii |
| List o          | of Appendices                                | xiv  |
| СНА             | APTER ONE                                    |      |
| 1.0             | INTRODUCTION                                 | 1    |
| 1.1             | Background to the Study                      | 1    |
| 1.2             | Statement of the Research Problem            | 2    |
| 1.3             | Justification for the Study                  | 3    |
| 1.4             | Aim and Objectives of the Study              | 4    |
| СНА             | APTER TWO                                    |      |
| 2.0             | LITERATURE REVIEW                            | 5    |
| 2.1             | Klebesiella pneumoniae                       | 5    |
| 2.2             | Clinical Importance of Klebsiella pneumoniae | 6    |
| 2.3             | Epidemiology of Klesiella pneumoniae         | 7    |
| 2.4             | Third Generation Cephalosporin               | 9    |
| 2.5             | Wound and Wound Infection                    | 13   |

| 2.5.1   | Classification of wounds  |    |  |
|---------|---|----|--|
| 2.5.2   | Risk factors associated with wound infection  |    |  |
| 2.6     | Antimicrobial Resistance  |    |  |
| 2.6.1   | General mechanism of antibacterial resistance   | 16 |  |
| 2.6.1.1 | Intrinsic (Natural) resistance  | 17 |  |
| 2.6.1.2 | Acquired resistance   | 17 |  |
| 2.6.1.3 | Enzymatic inactivation or alteration of the antimicrobial agents  | 18 |  |
| 2.6.1.4 | Modification of target sites  | 18 |  |
| 2.6.1.5 | Increased efflux  | 19 |  |
| 2.6.2   | Resistance to third generation cephalosporin  | 20 |  |
| СНАР    | TER THREE   |    |  |
| 3.0     | MATERIALS AND METHODS   | 22 |  |
| 3.1     | The Study Area  | 22 |  |
| 3.2     | Ethical Clearance   | 23 |  |
| 3.3     | The Study Population  | 23 |  |
| 3.4     | Sample Size   | 23 |  |
| 3.5     | Inclusion Criteria  | 24 |  |
| 3.6     | Exclusion Criteria  | 24 |  |
| 3.7     | Sample Collection   | 24 |  |
| 3.8     | Inoculation of Wound Swabs for K. pneumoniae Isolation  | 24 |  |
| 3.8.1   | Gram staining   | 25 |  |
| 3.8.2   | Motility test   | 25 |  |
| 3.8.3   | Biochemical tests   | 26 |  |
| 3.9     | Antibiotic Susceptibility Test  | 29 |  |
| 3.10    | Phenotypic Screening for the Production of Extended-Spectrum Beta-<br>Lactamase Enzymes (ESBLs) using Double Disc Synergy Test (DDST)<br>Method | 32 |  |
| 3.11    | Selection Criteria of the Isolates for Molecular Analysis   | 33 |  |
| 3.12    | Molecular Identification of ESBL producing 3GC-R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> by Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)  |    |  |
| 3.12.1  | DNA extraction  | 35 |  |
|         |   |    |  |

| 3.12.2 | Detection by PCR  | 36 |
|--------|---|----|
| 3.12.3 | Integrity of the extracted DNA  | 36 |
| 3.12.4 | Purification of amplified (PCR) product   | 37 |
| 3.12.5 | Sequencing and blasting   | 37 |
| 3.12.6 | Molecular detection of CTX-M, TEM, and SHV coding genes of ESBL producing 3GC-R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates                             | 38 |
| 3.13   | Data Analysis   | 40 |
| СНАР   | TER FOUR  |    |
| 4.0    | RESULTS AND DISCUSSION  | 41 |
| 4.1    | Results   | 41 |
| 4.1.1  | Prevalence of <i>Klebsiella pneumoniae</i> isolates based on two (2)<br>Hospitals in Minna  | 41 |
| 4.1.2  | Distribution of <i>K. pneumoniae</i> wound infection on the basis of age group in years   | 42 |
| 4.1.3  | Distribution of K. pneumoniae isolates based on gender  | 43 |
| 4.1.4  | Antibiotic susceptibility profile of Klebsiella pneumoniae  | 44 |
| 4.1.5  | Screening for ESBL production of 57 3GC-R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates using double disc synergy test                                    | 45 |
| 4.1.6  | Comparison of antibiotic resistance patterns of 23 ESBL and 34 non ESBL producing 3GC- R K. pneumonia                                     | 47 |
| 4.1.7  | Distribution of resistance among 57 3GC- R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates according to the number of antibiotic classes used               | 48 |
| 4.1.8  | Multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) analysis for each of the 57 3GC- R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates                              | 49 |
| 4.1.9  | Molecular identification of the selected five ESBL producing 3GC- R K. <i>pneumoniae</i> isolates   | 51 |
| 4.1.10 | Presence and distribution of ESBL genes among selected <i>K</i> . <i>pneumoniae</i> isolates  | 56 |
| 4.1.11 | The extended spectrum beta- lactamase genes among 3GC- R <i>K</i> . <i>pneumoniae</i> strains and the antibiotics to which they expressed | 57 |
| 12     | Discussion  | 5/ |
| +.∠    |   | 59 |

## **CHAPTER FIVE**

| 5.0 | CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS | 66 |
|-----|--------------------------------|----|
| 5.1 | Conclusion                     | 66 |
| 5.2 | Recommendations                | 66 |
|     | REFERENCES                     | 68 |
|     | APPENDICES                     | 79 |

## LIST OF TABLES

| Table |  | Page     |
|-------|--|----------|
| 2.1   | Classification of cephalosporins   | 12       |
| 3.1   | Classes of antibiotics used and their examples   | 30       |
| 3.2   | Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) 2018 interpretative zone chart   | 31       |
| 3.3   | Selection criteria of K. pneumoniae isolates for molecular analysis  | 34       |
| 3.4   | Primer sequences used for detection and molecular characterization of ESBL genes of 3GC-R <i>K. pneumoniae</i>   | 39       |
| 4.1   | Prevalence of <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates based on two (2) Hospitals in Minna  | 41       |
| 4.2   | Prevalence of <i>K. pneumoniae</i> wound infection on the basis of age group from two (2) Hospitals  | 42       |
| 4.3   | Distribution of K. pneumoniae isolates based on gender   | 43       |
| 4.4   | Antibiotic susceptibility profile of Klebsiella pneumoniae   | 44       |
| 4.5   | Screening for ESBL production by 57 3GC-R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates usin double disc synergy test from two Hospitals   | ng<br>46 |
| 4.6   | Comparison of antibiotics resistance patterns of 23 ESBL and 34 non ESBL producing 3GC- R <i>K. pneumoniae</i>   | 47       |
| 4.7   | Distribution of resistance among 3GC- R 57 <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates according to the number of antibiotic categories used.                                    | 48       |
| 4.8   | The multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) analysis for each of the 57 3GC- R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates   | 50       |
| 4.9   | Presence and distribution of ESBL genes among selected 3 GC- R <i>K</i> . <i>pneumoniae</i> isolates   | 56       |
| 4.10  | The extended spectrum beta- lactamase genes associated with 3GC- R <i>K. pneumoniae</i> strains and the antibacterial agents to which they expressed resistance to | 58       |

## LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure |                                     |    |
|--------|-------------------------------------|----|
| 2.1    | Antimicrobial resistance mechanisms | 20 |
| 3.1    | Map of the study area               | 22 |

## LIST OF PLATES

| Plate |   | Page |
|-------|---|------|
| Ι     | Agarose gel electrophoresis of the PCR amplified products from K. |      |
|       | pneumoniae Strains.   | 52   |
| II    | Agarose gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified CTX-M gene | 53   |
| III   | Agarose gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified TEM gene   | 54   |
| 1V    | Agarose gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified SHV gene   | 55   |

## LIST OF APPENDICES

| Appen | ıdix   | Page |
|-------|--|------|
| А     | Colonial morphology of Klebsiella pneumoniae isolates  | 79   |
| В     | Biochemical characteristics of Klebsiella pneumoniae isolates  | 82   |
| С     | Growth of Klebsiella pneumoniae isolates on triple iron sugar (TSI)  | 85   |
| D     | Results of sugar fermentation tests for the <i>Klebsiella pneumoniae</i> isolates                              | 88   |
| E     | Antibiotic susceptibility test results in General Hospital Minna   | 91   |
| F     | Screening result of 23 ESBL Producing klebssiella pneumoniae isolates  | 95   |
| G     | Screening result of 34 non ESBL Producing <i>Klebsiella pneumoniae</i> using ESBL Indicators                   | 97   |
| Η     | Antibiotic resistance pattern and multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) of <i>K. pneumoniae</i> isolates | 99   |
| Ι     | Nucleotide sequence of Klebsiella pneumoniae strains   | 104  |
| J     | Research questionnaire   | 109  |
| K     | Ethical approval for the research  | 110  |

#### **CHAPTER ONE**

#### 1.0

## **INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1** Background to the Study

Third generation cephalosporins are beta-lactam antibiotics with excellent activity against Gram-negative aerobic bacteria. However, some penicillin resistant strains of *K*. *pneumoniae* are also resistant to third-generation cephalosporins (Wohlwend *et al.*, 2015).

Third generation cephalosporin–resistant (3GC-R) *Klebsiella pneumoniae* has a worldwide distribution with high degree of prevalence in both hospital and community settings posing a serious threat to the successful treatment of bacterial infections globally (Aljanaby and Alhasnawi, 2017). Generally, antibiotic-resistant organisms particularly *Enterobacteriaceae* are reported as threat to human health throughout the world (Wei *et al.*, 2018; Müller-Schulte *et al.*, 2020). To further aggravate the problem of antibiotic resistance genes and the evolution of antibiotic-resistant bacteria (Wei *et al.*, 2018; Müller-Schulte *et al.*, 2020).

*Klebsiella pneumoniae* is an enteric, opportunistic, non-motile, rod-shaped, lactose fermenting and Gram-negative bacterium with a prominent polysaccharide capsule that is thick, giving the colonies their glistening and mucoid appearance on agar plates (Al-Agha *et al.*, 2017; Moradigaravand *et al.*, 2017). The organism belongs to the family of *Enterobacteriaceae*, and it is a natural inhabitant of the skin, gastrointestinal tract and the nasopharynx of healthy humans and animals as well as different environmental abodes (Venezia *et al.*, 2017; Bidewell *et al.*, 2018; Da Silva *et al.*, 2019; Effah *et al.*, 2020).

*Klebsiella pneumoniae* has been identified as one of the leading causes of nosocomial and community acquired infections such as sepsis, bacterial pneumonia, wound infections, urinary tract infections (UTIs), pyrogenic liver abscesses, bacteraemia, endocarditis, and the pathogen primarily cause infections in immunocompromised individuals, neonates and the elderly accounting for approximately one third of infections caused by Gram-negative bacteria worldwide (Kothari *et al.*, 2013; Biradar and Roopa, 2015; Huynh *et al.*, 2017; Venezia *et al.*, 2017; Heidary *et al.*, 2018).

Third generation cephalosporin-resistant (3GC-R) *K. pneumoniae* is one of the most frequently encountered bacteria from burn and surgical site wounds. Colonization of wound by this organism is endemic in hospital environment and prolong hospitalization is one of the risk factors for wound infections (Perween *et al.*, 2015).

Data from the European Antimicrobial Surveillance Resistance Network (EASRN) between 2005- 2015 revealed varying rates of resistance to third generation cephalosporins by *K. pneumoniae*. The resistance rates ranged from 2.3 % for strains in Sweden to 81 % for those in Bulgaria, 13.6 % in Belgium, and 25.3 % in France (Renvoisé *et al.*, 2013; WHO, 2014; Venezia *et al.*, 2017). In recent years, *K. pneumoniae* has rapidly acquire plasmid encoding for Extended Spectrum Beta-lactamase (ESBL) genes namely; CTX-M (cefotaxime hydrolyzing), TEM (Temoneira), and SHV (sulfhydryl variable). Thus, remarkable evidence established that resistance to 3GC among strains of *K. pnuemoniae* is chiefly mediated by the production of Extended Spectrum Beta-lactam ring in beta-lactam antibiotics such as cephalosporins, penicillins, and monobactam. However, they are inhibited by clavulanic acid (Kothari *et al.*, 2013; Long *et al.*, 2017; Adabara *et al.*, 2020).

### **1.2** Statement of the Research Problem

*Klebsiella pneumoniae* is one of the Multi-drug resistant organisms identified as an urgent threat to human health by the World Health Organization, the United States Centres for Disease Control and Prevention and the United Kingdom Department of Health (Kidd *et al.*, 2017). Of greater consequence is the emergence and circulation of

third generation cephalosporin-resistant *K. pneumoniae* due to the production of extended spectrum beta-lactamases (ESBLs) in both hospital and community settings increasing worldwide, resulting in high morbidity and mortality (Calbo and Garau, 2015). According to World Health Organization's report in 2014, 50–60 % of multidrug resistant *K. pneumoniae* as a consequence of ESBL production are not susceptible to third generation cephalosporins (WHO, 2014; Venezia *et al.*, 2017). The overall antibacterial resistance among pathogens of wound infections is alarming. Similarly, the incidence of wound infections, causing a great concern to the medical world (Sani *et al.*, 2012).

Third generation cephalosporin resistant- *K. pneumoniae* is a serious clinical and public health problem as some of its strains are resistant to about 95 % antibiotics in use (Gashe *et al.*, 2018; Da Silva *et al.*, 2019). This poses a negative economic impact on low income countries like Nigeria where infectious disease control is a major challenge.

#### **1.3** Justification for the Study

For many years, third generation cephalosporins (3GC) have been used as the major and potent drugs to treat infections due to *Enterobacteriaceae* (Renvoisé *et al.*, 2013). These drugs were specifically designed to overcome the hydrolytic effect of major beta-lactamases (Qadeer *et al.*, 2013; Da Silva *et al.*, 2019). However, growing resistance to these antibiotics makes the rapid detection of such resistance very important (Renvoisé *et al.*, 2013).

Although there is increasing awareness of 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* as well as its prevalence in different countries in the world and some parts of Nigeria, however, there is limited knowledge or research available on this subject matter in the study area. This study is believed to have aided in understanding the molecular epidemiology of *K*. *pneumoniae* strains and also established a relationship between ESBL encoding genes responsible for ESBL enzymes causing increased resistance to 3GC among *K*. *pneumoniae* isolates of wound infection in the study area. Therefore, this study was necessary to determine the prevalence and molecular characteristics of third generation cephalosporin resistant *K. pneumoniae* isolated from wounds of patients attending selected Hospitals in Minna, Nigeria.

## 1.4 Aim and Objectives of the Study

The aim of this study was to determine the prevalence and molecular identity of third generation cephalosporin-resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from wounds of patients attending selected Hospitals in Minna, Nigeria.

#### **Objectives of the study**

The objectives of this research were to:

- i. isolate and identify *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from wound samples of patients attending selected Hospitals in Minna.
- ii. determine the antibiotic susceptibility profile of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates.
- iii. screen 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* for the production of Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamases (ESBLs).
- iv. detect and identify ESBL encoding genes among ESBL producing 3GC-R *K*. *pneumoniae* using molecular techniques.

#### **CHAPTER TWO**

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Klebesiella pneumoniae

2.0

*Klebsiella pneumoniae* is an enteric, encapsulated, Gram-negative, rod shaped, nonmotile, lactose fermenting, opportunistic and facultative anaerobe (Aly *et al.*, 2014; Al-Agha, *et al.*, 2017; Shi *et al.*, 2018). The bacterium is surrounded by a prominent polysaccharide capsule that encases the whole cell surface providing resistance against many host defence mechanisms, the capsule also protects the cell from drying (Qureshi, 2019). It belongs to genus *Klebsiella* of the tribe *Klebsiellae* and the *Enterobacteriaceae* family (Bidewell *et al.*, 2018; Qureshi, 2019).

The organism inhabits the mouth, skin, and intestinal tract of humans and animals as normal micro flora and may also be isolated from different environmental sources (Al-Agha *et al.*, 2017; Bidewel *et al.*, 2018). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* was first described by Carl Friedlander in 1882 as a bacterium isolated from the lungs of patients who had died from pneumonia and was later named after Edwin Klebs (1834-1913), a 19th century German microbiologist (Bengoechea and Sa Pessoa, 2019). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* can cause a wide range of infections in people of all age groups with particular reference to neonates, the elderly, immunocompromised persons, diabetic patients, alcoholics and those who have extended stay in the hospital, particularly Intensive Care Units (Bengoechea and Sa Pessoa, 2019).

However, hypervirulent *K. pneumoniae* strains with raised production of capsular polysaccharide can affect healthy individuals causing life-threatening community-acquired infections (Li *et al.*, 2014). It is described an opportunistic pathogen due to its ability to colonise the mucosal surfaces without causing pathology, however, from mucosae, *K. pneumoniae* may disseminate to other tissues causing serious infections like

pneumonia, urinary tract infections (UTIs), wound infections, bloodstream infections and sepsis (Paczosa and Mecsas, 2016).

The genus *Klebsiella* is currently grouped into 7 species with demonstrated similarities in DNA homology known. These include *Klebsiella pneumoniae, Klebsiella oxytoca, Klebsiella ozaenae, Klebsiella rhinoscleromatis, Klebsiella planticola, Klebsiella ornithinolytica* and *Klebsiella terrigena. Klebsiella pneumoniae* is the most medically important specie of this genus. *Klebsiella oxytoca* and *Klebsiella rhinoscleromatis* have also been encountered from human clinical specimens (Biradar and Roopa, 2015; Al-Agha *et al.*, 2017).

These bacteria may spread horizontally among patients in the hospital via hospital personnel and equipment (Kothari *et al.*, 2013). Presently, *K. pneumoniae* has been declared by several international healthcare organizations as an "urgent threat to human health," and represents the "K" of the "ESKAPE" pathogens (*Enterococcus faecium, Staphylococcus aureus, Klebsiella pneumoniae, Acinetobacter baumannii, Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, and *Enterobacter* species). The six most significant and dangerous causes of hospital-acquired multidrug resistant infections (CDCP, 2013).

Although, traditionally, *K. pneumoniae* has been regarded as an opportunistic pathogen however, it is also a causative agent of hospital-acquired infections accounting for high morbidity and mortality. Furthermore, an increasing number of community-acquired invasive *K. pneumoniae* infections are being reported globally (Marcoleta *et al.*, 2018).

## 2.2 Clinical Importance of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*

Klebsiella pneumoniae is a major human pathogen that has been implicated in infections in healthcare settings over the past few decades. Antimicrobial treatment of K. pneumoniae infections has become increasingly difficult as a consequence of the emergence and spread of strains that are resistant to multiple antimicrobials (Moradigaravand *et al.*, 2017; Kidd *et al.*, 2017; Ferreira *et al.* 2019). Members of the *Klebsiella* genus typically express 2 types of antigens on their cell surface. The first is a lipopolysaccharide (O antigen); the other is a capsular polysaccharide (K antigen). Both antigens contribute to pathogenicity. About 77 K antigens and 9 O antigen have been identified in *K. pneumoniae*. The structural variability of these antigens forms the basis for classification into various serotypes.

The virulence of all serotypes appears to be similar, and three species are associated with disease in humans (Qureshi, 2019). As an opportunistic pathogen, *K. pneumoniae* has been incriminated as the causative agent of both nosocomial and community acquired infections (Shi *et al.*, 2018; Bengoechea and Sa Pessoa, 2019). In humans, the common infections caused by *K. pneumoniae* include surgical site or wound infections, urinary tract infection (UTIs), pneumonia, bacteraemia osteomyelitis, meningitis, necrosis and endophthalmitis in patients with liver abscesses (Siu *et al.*, 2012; Struve *et al.*, 2015; Biradar and Roopa, 2015; Proskesch *et al.*, 2016; Gorrie *et al.*, 2018). Sepsis and septic shock ensue following entry of the bacteria into the blood. Though *K. pneumoniae* accounts for a small percentage of pneumonia cases, the case fatality rates are high as 90 % in untreated cases. *Klebsiella oxytoca* has also been incriminated in neonatal bacteraemia, especially among premature infants and neonates in intensive care units (Qureshi, 2019).

## 2.3 Epidemiology of *Klesiella pnuemoniae*

*Klebsiella pneumoniae* is ubiquitous in nature, in humans, *K. pneumoniae* exist as a saprophyte and may colonize the skin, gastrointestinal tract or pharynx. It also colonises sterile wounds, urinary tract and may be regarded as normal flora in many parts of the colon, intestinal and biliary tract. Carriage rates vary with different studies (Al-Agha *et* 

*al.*, 2017; Qureshi, 2019). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and *K. oxytoca* are the 2 members of this genus responsible for most human infections. They are opportunistic pathogens found in the environment and in mammalian mucosal surfaces. The principal pathogenic reservoirs of infection are the gastrointestinal tract of patients and the hands of hospital personnel. These Organisms can spread rapidly, often leading to nosocomial outbreaks (Biradar and Roopa, 2015; Al-Agha *et al.*, 2017; Qureshi, 2019).

In some parts of the world, *K pneumoniae* is an important cause of community-acquired pneumonia in elderly persons (Moradigaravand *et al.*, 2017). Studies conducted in Malaysia and Japan estimated the incidence rate in elderly persons to be 15-40 %, which is equal to, if not greater than, that of *Haemophilus influenzae*. However, in the United States, these figures are different. Persons with alcoholism are the main population at risk, and they constitute 66 % of people affected by this disease. Mortality rates are as high as 50 % and approach 100 % in persons with alcoholism and bacteraemia. *Klebsiella pneumoniae* is also important in nosocomial infections among adult and paediatric populations. *Klebsiella* spp account for approximately 8 % of all hospital-acquired infections (Qureshi, 2019).

In Nigeria, various studies have reported different epidemiological prevalence of *K. pneumoniae*. For instance, Iregbu *et al.* (2013) in Abuja, North central reported the prevalence of *K. pneumoniae* to be 13 %, a study conducted in southwest by Oli *et al.* (2017) reported the incidence of 14.28 % for *K. pneumoniae*, 20 % was reported in Northwest by Giwa *et al.* (2019). Another study conducted in Southwest published the prevalence of *K. pneumoniae* infection as 26.8 % (Fadeyi *et al.*, 2016). Idakwo *et al.* (2015) and Adabara *et al.* (2012) reported the prevalence of 26.95 and 39.1 % in Minna, North Central Nigeria respectively. Also, Nas *et al.* (2019) documented the incidence of *K. pneumoniae* to be 52.1 % in Kano, Nigeria.

### 2.4 Third Generation Cephalosporin

Cephalosporins are beta-lactam antibiotics derived from the mould *Acremonium* previously called *Cephalosporium*. They are bactericidal and have the same mode of action as other beta-lactam antibiotics; such as penicillins. cephalosporins disrupt the synthesis of the peptidoglycan layer of bacterial cell walls by binding to enzymes called penicillin binding proteins (PBPs). The peptidoglycan is an important substance for cell wall structural integrity, making it essential for the synthesis of the bacterial cell wall (Shabbaz, 2017).

Cephalosporins have similar structure and share mechanisms of action with penicillins in that they both have the same four-member "core" beta-lactam ring, however, cephalosporins have an additional atom in the side ring. Penicillin-susceptible pathogens are usually cephalosporin-susceptible, with exception of *Listeria* and *Pasteurella* sp likewise some penicillin resistant strains of *K. pneumoniae* are also resistant to thirdgeneration cephalosporin (Harrison and Bratcher, 2008).

Cephalosporins are also called broad-spectrum antibiotics or extended spectrum cephalosporin due to their effectiveness against a wide range of Gram negative and Gram positive bacteria (Moore, 2017). Since the first cephalosporin was discovered in 1945, scientists have been improving the structure of cephalosporins to make them more effective against a wider range of bacteria. Each time the structure is modified, a new "generation" of cephalosporins are made. Till date, there are five generations of cephalosporins: first generation, second generation, third generation, fourth generation and fifth generation cephalosporins (Dowling *et al.*, 2017). Third generation cephalosporin were the third generation of cephalosporin to be developed hence the name (Fookes, 2018).

Third generation cephalosporin were introduced in the early 80s in clinical practice in response to increasing prevalence and spread of beta-lactamases in certain organisms, for example, ampicillin hydrolyzing TEM-1 and SHV-1 beta-lactamases in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and *Escherichia coli* and the spread of these beta-lactamases into new hosts such as *Haemophilus influenza* and *Neisseria gonorrhoeae* (Paterson and Bonomo, 2005).

Beta lactamases are a group of enzymes that confer resistance to almost all the beta-lactam antibiotic by disrupting the peptide bond of the beta- lactam ring, they are grouped into four based on substrate inhibition and phenotypic characteristics such as molecular weight and isoelectric point (Paterson and Bonomo, 2005; Abdolhamid and Akbar, 2016; Da silva *et al.*, 2019). However, the extended spectrum beta-lactamases are the most important group of these beta-lactamases (Abdolhamid and Akbar, 2016). Since these ESBLs were first reported in the mid-80s in Europe, ESBL producing organisms have evolved worldwide and are now one of the leading causes of hospital-acquired infections with increased morbidity and mortality rate (Harris *et al.*, 2007; Kothari *et al.*, 2013; Adabara *et al.*, 2020).

Third generation cephalosporin have excellent efficacy against Gram-negative aerobic bacteria and the usual pathogens responsible for bacterial meningitis among children (Dowling *et al.*, 2017).

In addition, third generation cephalosporins have greater *in vitro* activity against Gramnegative organisms, especially those with beta-lactamases when compared with earlier generations. The typical microbial targets of cefpodoxime include *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, *E. coli, Serratia, Acineobacter, Enterobacter, Proteus, Providencia, Morganella* and *Neisseria*. Only ceftazidime and cefoperazone that are much more efficient against *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* with ceftazidime having the greatest activity (Dowling *et al.*, 2017). Third generation cephalosporin represents important antibiotics for the treatment of serious infections caused by *K. pneumoniae* before the use of last-resort carbapenems (Wohlwend *et al.*, 2015). The rationale for the use of extended-spectrum cephalosporin is based on their better ability to penetrate the central nervous system, eye, and prostate, and the possibility that they may prevent metastatic infections (Wohlwend *et al.*, 2015).

Third generation cephalosporin are used for the treatment of the following types of infections when caused by susceptible strains of bacteria; bacteraemia, septicaemia, Skin and wound infections, bone and joint infections, central nervous system infections, gynaecological infections, Intra-abdominal infections, urinary tract infections and lower respiratory tract infections. Cephalosporins are not usually used as a first-line antibiotics, they tend to be reserved for use when other antibiotics like aminoglycoside, penicllins and fluroquinolones fail (Fookes, 2018).

Cephalosporins have been classified into five generations based on structural modification and wide range of activities against both Gram positive and Gram negative bacteria (Given in Table 2.1).

| First         | Second        | Third         | Fourth        | Fifth         |
|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|
| generation    | generation    | generation    | generation    | generation    |
| cephalosporin | cephalosporin | cephalosporin | cephalosporin | cephalosporin |
|               |               |               |               |               |
| Cefazolin     | Ceprozil      | Ceftazidime   | Cefepime      | Ceftaroline   |
|               |               |               |               |               |
| Cefadroxil    | Cefaclor      | Cefotaxime    | Cefpirome     |               |
| Cephalexin    | Cefuroxime    | Ceftriaxone   |               |               |
| Cephradine    | Cefoxitin     | Cefixime      |               |               |
|               | Cephamycins   | Cefpodoxime   |               |               |
|               | Laracarbef    | Cefdinir      |               |               |
|               | Cefotetan     | Ceftibutin    |               |               |
|               |               | Ceftizoxime   |               |               |
|               |               | Maxalactam    |               |               |
|               |               | Cefoperazone, |               |               |
|               |               | Cefditoren    |               |               |

# Table 2.1: Classification of cephalosporins

Source: Harrison and Bratcher (2008); Bartlett et al. (2010).

#### 2.5 Wound and Wound Infection

Wound is defined as any physical injury involving a break on the skin or in the bone (Aftab *et al.*, 2014; Negut *et al.*, 2018). A wound can also be a simple or a severe disruption of the normal continuity of bodily structures such as the skin or a tissue due to trauma which can spread to other tissues and anatomical structures such as subcutaneous tissue, muscles, tendons, nerves, vessels, and even to the bone (Aftab *et al.*, 2014; Negut *et al.*, 2018).

The basic function of an intact skin is to prevent the invasion of microorganisms and colonization of the underlying tissues of the skin (Bowler *et al.*, 2001). Exposure of subcutaneous tissue following a loss of skin integrity (wound) creates a moist, warm and nutritious environment that is conducive for microbial colonization and proliferation. Thus, any wound is at risk of becoming infected most frequently by more than one microbe which maybe potentially pathogenic (Bowler *et al.*, 2001; Haesler and Ousey, 2018).

Wound infection is the presence of pus or purulence in a lesion as well as the general or local features of sepsis such as pyrexia, pain and induration. Infection is believed to occur when virulence and pathogenic factors expressed by one or more microorganisms in a wound out-compete the host natural immune system (Pondei *et al.*, 2012; Haesler and Ousey, 2018). Infected wounds are characterized by bacterial burden, chronic inflammation, and unbalanced cellular defence mechanism (Mohammed *et al.*, 2017).

The microorganisms implicated in wound infection include; Gram positive bacteria which range from *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Streptococcus pyogenes* to *Enterococcus faecalis*. Members of the Gram negative pathogens include *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Klebsiella* species, *Escherichia coli*, *Proteus* species, *Enterobacter* species, *Bacteriodes*, and *Clostridium*, Fungi associated with wound infection are *Candida* species and *Aspergillus*  species (Aftab *et al.*, 2014; Pujji *et al.*, 2019). Some wounds harbour more than one microorganisms, such wounds are said to be polymicrobial especially in the margin of wounds and in chronic wounds (Jerry *et al.*, 2018).

Wound infections is reported as one of the most common hospital acquired infections and are an important cause of morbidity that has accounted for 70-80 % mortality in patients irrespective of the cause of the wound (Jerry *et al.*, 2018). Wound infection remains a great challenge to the clinical management of wound regardless of the improvement made in surgical interventions and chemotherapy (Pondei *et al.*, 2012).

#### 2.5.1 Classification of wounds

Wounds are largely classified as having either an acute or a chronic aetiology. Acute wounds may occur suddenly rather than over time and are caused by external damage to intact skin and may include surgical wounds, bites, burns, minor cuts and abrasions, and more severe traumatic wounds such as lacerations and those caused by crush or gunshot injuries (Bowler *et al.*, 2001).

Irrespective of the nature of the cutaneous injury, acute wounds are expected to heal within a predictable time frame, although the treatment required to facilitate healing will vary according to the type, site, and depth of a wound. While chronic wounds develop when acute wounds fail to heal within a stipulated time frame. When a chronic wound displays signs of delayed healing it might take a longer time to heal (Haesler and Ousey, 2018). Chronic wounds are most frequently caused by endogenous mechanisms associated with a predisposing condition that ultimately compromises the integrity of dermal and epidermal tissue. Fewer examples of chronic wounds include ulcer, decubitus and burn wounds (Bowler *et al.*, 2001). When wound healing does not progress normally, it may result in a chronic wound and this cumulates significant burden to both the patient and the clinicians (Han and Ceilley, 2017).

#### 2.5.2 Risk factors associated with wound infection

The progression of a wound to an infected state involves a multitude of factors including breakage on the skin, old age, repeated trauma, blood perfusion or homeostasis, immune suppression and coexisting morbidity, all of which impair wound healing, increasing the risk of infection. Other risk factors reported include surgical technique, diabetes, obesity, prolonged hospitalisation which increases risk of infection by multidrug resistant organisms, and length of operation. The type, site, size, and depth of the wound and the combined level of virulence expressed by the types of microorganisms involved have also been reported to facilitate wound infection. Thus, knowledge of risk factors associated with infections could help strengthen efforts to reduce their occurrence, thus beating down morbidity and mortality for these infections (Sani *et al.*, 2012; Kihla *et al.*, 2014; Hussein *et al.*, 2016).

#### 2.6 Antimicrobial Resistance

Antibacterial resistance is the reduction in effectiveness of a drug such as antibiotics in curing infection or a condition (Shaikh *et al.*, 2015). Antimicrobial resistance has been identified by the World Health Organization (WHO) in 2019, as one of the ten threats since it affects healthcare system and the successful prevention and treatment of infectious diseases (Barchitta *et al.*, 2019). Internationally, there is a growing concern over antimicrobial resistance (AMR) which is currently estimated to be responsible for more than 700,000 deaths per annum worldwide. If drastic and proactive measures are not taken to stop its progress, antimicrobial resistance will cost approximately 10 million lives and about 100 trillion dollars per year by 2050 (Tadesse *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, with the increased use and misuse of antibiotics, bacterial resistance has emerged among common pathogens and are threatening the effectiveness of even the most potent and reliable antibiotics (Adekunle, 2012).

The emergence and spread of multidrug resistant (MDR) bacteria, especially members of the *Enterobacteriaeceae* such as *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and *Esherichia coli* have further complicated therapeutic options, leading to serious clinical and public health crises worldwide (Mulani *et al.*, 2019). Multidrug resistant is defined as bacteria exhibiting resistance to at least one agent in three or more antibiotics classes (Basak *et al.*, 2016; Venezia *et al.*, 2017; Da Silva *et al.*, 2019).

Infections with multidrug-resistant *K. pneumoniae* strains and *E. coli* can result in extended hospital stay, treatment failure and higher mortality rates and incurred financial burden (Kim *et al.*, 2016; Kidd *et al.*, 2017; Venezia *et al.*, 2017). Of recent, World Health Organization (WHO) has also listed ESKAPE pathogens in the list of 12 bacteria against which new antibiotics are urgently needed (Tacconelli *et al.*, 2018). They describe three categories of pathogens which include critical, high and medium priority, according to the urgency of need for new antibiotics. Carbapenem resistant *A. baumannii* and *P. aeruginosa* along with extended spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) or carbapenem resistant *K. pneumoniae* and *Enterobacter* spp. are placed in the critical priority list of pathogens; whereas, vancomycin resistant *E. faecium* (VRE) and methicillin and vancomycin resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA and VRSA) are in the list of high priority group (Mulani *et al.*, 2019).

#### 2.6.1 General mechanism of antibacterial resistance

Antimicrobial compounds were chemically and biologically synthesized to kill (bactericidal) or inhibit (bacteriostatic) bacterial growth (Knopp, 2018). However, over the years, bacteria have developed several resistance mechanisms by which they can thwart antimicrobial agents, rendering them ineffective (Da Silva *et al.*, 2019). Generally, the mechanisms of antimicrobial resistance in bacteria are broadly categorised into four groups; enzymatic inactivation or alteration of the antimicrobial agent commonly by an

irreversible cleavage, increased efflux pumps of the antibiotics, reduced drug accumulation due to decreased permeability of the cell wall and modification of the target site where the antibiotics usually bind (Santajit and Indrawattana, 2016). Among these mechanisms, the enzymatic degradation and efflux pump systems play an important role in the development of multidrug resistance in *K. pneumoniae. Klebsiella pneumoniae* strains produce enzymes, including extended-spectrum beta-lactamases, metallo-b-lactamases, oxacillinases, and carbapenemases, that can degrade beta-lactam antibiotics (Kim *et al.*, 2016).

#### 2.6.1.1 Intrinsic (Natural) resistance

In intrinsic resistance, microorganisms naturally do not possess target sites for the antimicrobial agents or they naturally have low permeability to those agents because of the differences in the chemical nature of the drug and the bacterial membrane structures especially for those that require entry into the bacterial cell in order to exert their action. Thus, with intrinsic resistance the organism possesses properties that makes it naturally resistant to certain assaults thereby incapacitating the antibacterial agents. Since bacteria tend to have a natural process that encourages resistance, this resistance process can occur through gene level mutations whereby antibiotics induce selective pressure and the genes act in association with selective pressure (Zaman *et al.*, 2017).

#### 2.6.1.2 Acquired resistance

Acquired resistance is whereby an organism that is naturally susceptible to antimicrobials gains resistance mechanism and becomes non-susceptible to the antimicrobial agents (Dowling *et al.*, 2017). Hence bacteria possess the ability to directly transfer genetic material between each other via plasmids. This implies that natural selection is not the only mechanism by which resistance evolves (Zaman *et al.*, 2017).

#### **2.6.1.3** Enzymatic inactivation or alteration of the antimicrobial agents

Most bacteria acquire high level of resistance by functional inactivation of the antibiotic, this can be done via chemical modification of the antibiotic that is catalysed by enzymes expressed in the resistant cell (Knopp, 2018). In *K. pneumoniae*, the most potent and significant mechanism of antibacterial resistance is enzymatic hydrolysis of wide range of antibiotics such as bet-lactams, quinolones, aminoglycosides and macrolides (Qamar *et al.*, 2019).

#### 2.6.1.4 Modification of target sites

Antibiotics exert their antibacterial effect by specifically binding to their target sites. To prevent this binding, bacteria can undergo mutations in the target sites to decrease its affinity to the antibiotic without disrupting its function. This resistance mechanism typically arises by chromosomal mutations and is therefore not laterally transferred. For example, mutations in the target-encoding genes rpsL, fusA, rpoB or gyrA can increase resistance towards streptomycin, fusidic acid, rifampicin or ciprofloxacin, respectively. Another resistance mechanism to reduce antibiotic binding is target modification, where the gene encoding the cellular target is unaltered, but the protein is post-transnationally modified to cause a reduction in binding affinity. Besides a direct alteration of the antibiotic target, resistance can also be caused by laterally transferred homologous genes with a low affinity for the antibiotic that can functionally replace the inhibited cellular target. This type of resistance is frequent among methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus. In a susceptible strain, the penicillin binding protein (PBP) 2a is inhibited by methicillin, causing cell death. Resistant strains often encode an additional PBP2a. This variant has a lower binding affinity towards beta-lactam antibiotics including methicillin, causing loss of susceptibility. For certain antibiotics, resistance can be achieved by overexpression of the target (Knopp, 2018).

#### 2.6.1.5 Increased efflux

Efflux pumps are transport proteins that are involved in expulsion of toxic substrates from within the cells into the environment. These substances include all classes of clinically important antibiotics. The pumps are present in both Gram-positive and Gram – negative bacteria including eukaryotic cells. Pumps that transport multiple antibiotics are usually associated with Multi-drug resistance (MDR). There are five principal families of efflux transporters, Resistance–Nodulation Division (RNA), Major Facilitator (MF), Small Multi-drug Resistance (SMR), Multi-drug and Toxic Efflux (MATE), and ATP binding cassette (ABC). The AcrA and B-TolC efflux pump, belonging to the RND family, is the most important and relevant efflux system in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and *E. coli* (Da Silva *et al.*, 2019). These efflux pumps are made up of efflux protein such as *Acr B* encoded by *Acr B* gene located in cytoplasmic membrane of the bacterial cell. Also, there is an accessory protein also called membrane fusion protein, example, *Acr A* encoded by *Acr A* gene which is located in the periplasmic space and an outer membrane protein also known as outer membrane protein channel, such as TolC encoded by TolC genes, also located in the outer membrane of bacteria (Krishnamoorthy *et al.*, 2013).

All *K. pneumoniae* strains harbour numerous MDR efflux pumps such as AcrAB, KexD, KdeA, KmrA, kpnEF and kpnGH genes including CmeA, CmeB, MATE, MFS, MacA, MarcB, MarA, OML, and RND conferring resistance to wide spectrum of antimicrobial agents (Dsouza *et al.*, 2017; Founou *et al.*, 2019). The efflux pumps, belonging to the resistance-nodulation-division (RND) family, can extrude amphiphilic and charged antibiotics such as beta-lactams, aminoglycosides and fluoroquinolones (Kim *et al.*, 2016).

Figure 2.1 gives an illustration of the resistance mechanisms in both Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria.



Figure 2.1: Antimicrobial resistance mechanisms.

Source: Qamar et al. (2019)

#### 2.6.2 Resistance to third generation cephalosporin

The emergence of resistance to third generation in *K. pneumoniae* and other *Enterobacteriaceae* is a serious public health challenge (Venezia *et al.*, 2017). One of the most important mechanisms of resistance to 3GC in *K. pneumoniae* and *E. coli* is the synthesis of Extended Spectrum Beta-lactamases (ESBLs), a family of beta-lactamase enzymes conferring resistance to nearly all beta-lactam antibiotics by hydrolysing beta-lactam ring except carbapenems and cephamycins however, they are inhibited by clavulanic acid (Da Silva *et al.*, 2019; Ibrahim *et al.*, 2019). Different researchers have reported the prevalence of ESBL positive strains in several continents of the world and this varies from one hospital in a particular region to another. This may be as a consequence of wide spread use of third generation cephalosporin leading to mutation in genes producing ESBL enzymes (Kothari *et al.*, 2013).

Genes encoding ESBLs are typically found on plasmids that also carry other antibiotic resistance genes, often rendering ESBL-producing strains multidrug-resistant. In addition, not all resistance to third generation cephalosporin among *K. pneumoniae* is mediated by ESBLs. Some *K. pneumoniae* strains may have acquired plasmids harbouring AmpC beta-lactamases (Livermore and Brown, 2005). Thus, resistance to 3GC in *Enterobacteriaceae* could also be caused by other plasmid and chromosomally encoded enzymes, such as carbapenemases (Logan *et al.*, 2014; Wei *et al.*, 2018; Ibrahim *et al.*, 2019).

Third generation cephalosporins were specifically designed to resist the hydrolytic action of major  $\beta$ -lactamases (Qadeer *et al.*, 2013; Da Silva *et al.*, 2019). However, the mutations of the classical CTX-M types, TEM-1 and SHV-1 beta-lactamases have rendered these Extended Spectrum Cephalosporin ineffective, resulting in increased morbidity and mortality. Furthermore, the high level of resistance to third generation cephalosporins reported in K. pneumoniae and E. coli strains is an indication that treatment of severe infections caused by these members of the Enterobacteriaceae may rely on carbapenems, the last resort for the treatment of severe community and hospital acquired infections. However, the prevalence of carbapenem-resistant K. pneumoniae (CR-KP) has also emerged in recent years. Several countries have reported more than 10 % K. pneumoniae resistance to carbapenem resulting to relevant public health concern worldwide (Barchitta et al., 2019; Meng et al., 2019). Escherichia coli and K. pneumoniae have the ability to produce ESBLs in very large quantities. The genes encoding the ESBLs are found on plasmids and have a great propensity to spread between bacteria (Giske et al., 2008). These plasmids also harbour resistance genes for other antibiotics groups. The most frequent co-resistance found in ESBL producing organisms are to aminoglycosides, fluoroquinolones, tetracyclines and chloramphenicol (Chatterjee et al., 2012).

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

#### 3.0 MATERIALS AND METHODS

### 3.1 The Study Area

The research was conducted in Minna, Minna is a city in North Central region of Nigeria with an estimated population of 304,113 in 2006 (NPC, 2006). It is located at 9.62 latitude and 6.55 longitude and the city is raised 243 metres above sea level. It is the biggest city in Niger State. The State has two seasons the wet (rainy) and the dry season. The State has an area of 76,363 km<sup>2</sup>. The major indigenous tribes in the State are Nupe, Gbagyi, Kambari, Dakawa, Hausa, and Koro (Adabara *et al.*, 2012).



#### Figure 3.1: Map of the study area

Source: GIS (2021)

### **3.2 Ethical Clearance**

The study procedure was carefully reviewed and approved by the ethical committees of General Hospital and IBB Specialist Hospital Minna.

#### **3.3 The Study Population**

The studied population consisted of male and female patients between the ages of 0 (less than one year of age) and 90 years old with suspected wound infections in General Hospital and IBB Specialist Hospital Minna, Nigeria. This study was conducted between June and December 2019. Informed consent of the patients was obtained prior to specimen collection.

#### 3.4 Sample Size

The sample size for this study was decided by using a standard epidemiology formula for minimum sample size calculation (Nas *et al.*, 2019).

The sample size was determined in equation 3.1

 $N = (\underline{Z-a})^{2} \underline{X} \underline{P} (\underline{1-P}) \qquad \text{equation 3.1}$  $D^{2}$ 

Where

N = required minimum sample size

 $Z_1$ -a = Confidence level at 95 % was found to be 1.96

P = the estimated prevalence of *K. pneumoniae* infection in Minna obtained from previous studies by Idakwo *et al.* (2015) was 26.95 % (0.2695)

D= Precision error at 5 % was 0.05

 $N = (1.96)^2 * 0.2695(1-0.2695) = 3.8416 * 0.1971 = 0.757 = 302 .8 \text{ samples}$  $0.05^2 \qquad 0.05^2 \qquad 0.0025$ 

The minimum required number of samples for this study was 302.8. However, to create padding effect for data attrition, the number of samples were increased to 500 in this study.

#### 3.5 Inclusion Criteria

Wounds of patients from age 0 to 90 years attending General Hospital and IBB Specialist Hospital Minna were included in this study.

### 3.6 Exclusion Criteria

Wounds of patients who were not attendees of General Hospital and IBB Specialist Hospital Minna were not included in this study.

#### **3.7** Sample Collection

A total of five hundred (500) wound samples were aseptically collected from indoor and outdoor patients attending General Hospital and Ibrahim Badamasi Specialist Hospital Minna, Nigeria. The skin surrounding the wounds was cleaned with normal saline before swabbing with sterile swab sticks to avoid contamination from skin normal flora. The samples were transported within few hours of collection to "Step B" Laboratory complex, Federal University of Technology Minna, Niger State Nigeria, in an ice pack under sterile condition.

#### 3.8 Inoculation of Wound Swabs for *K. pneumoniae* Isolation

Wound samples were inoculated on MacConkey agar plates by making a pool and carefully streaking out the surface of the Agar plates with a standard flamed wire loop, the plates were incubated aerobically at 37 °C for 24 hours. After 24 hours, discrete, large, raised, viscous, mucoid, lactose-fermenting and pink coloured colonies suggestive of *K*. *pneumoniae* were carefully picked and subcultured on Nutrient Agar plates and were

further incubated for another 24 hours at 37 °C in order to obtain pure isolates. Pure isolates were subcultured on Nutrient Agar slant and stored for further analysis.

The identity of *K. pneumoniae* isolates were ascertained by Gram staining, motility and detailed biochemical tests such as; catalase, coagulase, urea hydrolysis, oxidase, Simmon's citrate utilization, sugar fermentation, indole production test, methyl red, triple sugar iron (TSI) agar and Voges-Proskauer (Cheesbrough, 2010). The identity of *K. pneumoniae* were confirmed by molecular analyses.

#### **3.8.1** Gram staining

Gram staining of each isolate was carried out as described by (Cheesbrough, 2010). A thin smear of each of the test organism from an overnight culture was prepared using a sterile wire loop to pick a colony onto a clean slide with a loopful of normal saline, thereafter, the smear was allowed to air-dry and heat fixed. This was stained with 0.5 % of crystal violet for 60 seconds, then the water was drained off while lugol's iodine was added to the smear for another 60 seconds and was rinse with clean water. After which, acetone was used to decolourise the smear rapidly until the original visible colour of the primary dye disappeared and it was rinsed immediately with clean water. The smear was counterstained with safranin solution for 30 seconds and it was rinsed with distilled water and air-dried. The stained slide was examined under oil immersion microscopically using (x 100) objective lens (Chessbrough, 2010).

#### 3.8.2 Motility test

The test isolates were inoculated into tube containing semi-solid agar by stabbing the agar butt in the centre and down the tube with a flamed-sterilized straight needle, the inoculating needle was vertically withdrawn to avoid spreading the inoculum beyond the original stab line. The tubes were incubated at 37 °C for 24-48 hours, after 24-48 hours of incubation, the pattern of turbidity was examined. Growth occurring only along the
line of inoculation was considered as positive result for non-motile bacterial isolates while growth occurring throughout the agar was regarded as motile isolates. Triphenyl Tetrazolium Chloride (TTC) was added to the motility butt to show where growth had occurred. The bacteria reduced the TTC which is red in colour (Cheesbrough, 2010).

#### 3.8.3 Biochemical tests

**Catalase test**: A microscope slide was placed inside a sterile Petri dish, exactly one drop of 3 %  $H_2O_2$  was placed on the clean slide with the aid of Pasteur pipette. Using a sterile and standardized inoculating loop, a loopful of the test organism was emulsified on the hydrogen peroxide. The Petri dish was covered immediately with a lid to prevent aerosols. Rapid and immediate bubble formation was observed for positive test (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Coagulase test:** A drop of distilled water was placed on each end of a clean grease-free slide, followed by emulsification of colonies of the test organism to make two thick suspensions. A loopful of plasma were added to one of the suspensions and mixed gently, clumping of the test organism was observed within 10 seconds, indicating positive results. However, no plasma was added to the second suspension, it was used as control to distinguish granular appearance of the test organism from the actual coagulase clumping (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Urea hydrolysis test**: Colonies of the test organism were inoculated on urea based agar medium in glass test tubes, streaked and incubated at 37 °C for 24 hours. A change in colour from yellow/orange- pink indicated urease production by the isolates. Hence urease positive result was confirmed. Urease positive organisms were able to hydrolyse urea with the help of the urease enzyme. Whereas no pink colour change was concluded as negative urease test (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Oxidase test:** A piece of filter paper was soaked with a few drops of oxidase reagent. A colony of the test organism from a fresh (24 hours culture) was then smeared on the filter paper. An oxidase reagent strip was also used. Uniform colonies of the test organism was smeared on the oxidase reagent strip. The oxidase-producing organisms oxidized phenylenediamine in the reagent in to a deep purple colour (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Citrate utilisation test:** Exactly 24.8 g of Simmon's Citrate Agar was dissolved in 1000 mL of water. 10 mL each was dispensed aseptically into test tubes and were sterilized for 15 minutes at 121 °C, the tubes were allowed to set as slants. A sterile wire loop was used to pick isolated colonies of the test organism from lawn culture and was inoculated on Simmon's citrate Agar slant by stabbing the butt and streaking the slant lightly in a zigzag manner. The slants were incubated at 37 °C for 2-4 days. A change in colour from green to intense blue with visible growth along the slant indicated citrate utilization by the isolates due to the reaction of the bromothymol blue indicator with the streak of growth colonies. Hence the test was positive. However, lack of colour change in the test medium was regarded as a negative result.

**Sugar fermentation test**: The bacterial isolates were tested for sugar fermentation using six (6) sugars individually; Glucose, lactose, fructose, sucrose, galactose and mannitol. Nutrient broth containing 0.5 % of each of the sugars, phenol red indicator and inverted Durham tubes were prepared and sterilized by boiling at 121 °C for 15 minutes. The test isolates were inoculated in each mixture of the sugar solution and incubated for 24 hours at 37 °C. Colour change from red to yellow as a result of acid production indicated sugar fermentation while gas production was demonstrated by the presence of bubbles trapped in the inverted Durham tubes. However, if there was no colour change of the medium it was regarded as a negative result (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Indole production test**: Exactly 0.5 mL (five drops) of Kovac's indole reagent was added to a 24 hours old nutrient broth culture of the test organism in test tubes. The tubes were shaken gently and allowed to stand. Formation of red colour in the reagent layer at the tip of the medium within some seconds in the presence of indole indicated positive result while appearance of orange or yellow colour depicted negative result which confirmed the presence *K. pneumoniae* (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Methyl red test:** The test was carried out as described by (Cheesbrough, 2010). A loopful of the test isolates were inoculated in 5 mL of glucose phosphate peptone water in test tubes and were incubated for 24-48 hours at 37 °C. Three drops of methyl red indicator were added to the medium and mixed gently. Reactions were observed, appearance of a bright red colour upon addition of methyl red solution was regarded as positive methyl red test while yellow colour indicated negative result.

**Triple sugar iron test (TSI):** The test organism was inoculated on TSI slants by stabbing through the centre of the agar to the butt and then streaking on the surface of the agar slopes using a straight inoculating loop. The slants were incubated for 24 hours at 37 °C. The change in colour of the medium from red to yellow both at the butt and slant indicated acid production from glucose. Gas production was observed by bubbles and cracks in the medium. Blackening of the medium was confirmed as H<sub>2</sub>S production (Cheesbrough, 2010).

**Voges-Proskauer test:** A loopful of the test organisms were inoculated into 5 mL of peptone water in test tubes and were incubated at 37 °C for 24 hours. After incubation, 1 mL of 40 % KOH and 3 mL of alpha-naphtol were added to the suspensions and allowed to stand for at least 15 minutes. The formation of an eosin pink colour depicted a positive V-P test result while negative result showed no colour change in the medium (Cheesbrough, 2010).

#### 3.9 Antibiotic Susceptibility Test

Antibiotic Susceptibility profile of fifty seven (57) K. pneumoniae isolates from wounds was determined using ten (10) commercially prepared antibiotics used for the treatment of bacterial infections. The antibiotics tested were cefotaxime, ceftazidime, ceftriaxone, Cefixime, Cefpodoxime, Cefdinir, Imipenem, Gentamycin, Ciprofloxacin, and Ampicillin (Table 3.1). The antibiotic susceptibility profile of (57) K. pneumoniae was evaluated by Kirby-Bauer modified disc agar diffusion (DAD) technique as recommended by Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute guidelines (CLSI, 2018). Discrete colonies of K. pneumoniae isolates from 24 hours culture of Nutrient Agar plates were suspended in 3 mL of sterile physiological saline and the turbidity was adjusted to 0.5 Mcfarland standard (10<sup>-8</sup> cfu/mL). Sterile swab sticks were used to inoculate the bacterial suspensions evenly on the surface of the Mueller Hinton agar (MHA) plates in three directions, rotating the plates at 60 °C. The inoculated plates were allowed to dry for 15 minutes. Sterile forceps were used to place the antibiotic disc on the surface of the agar. The plates were inverted after 30 minutes of disc application and were incubated aerobically for 18-24 hours at 37 °C.

In accordance with the diameter of the zones of growth inhibition around the antibiotics discs, the *K. pneumoniae* strains were interpreted as sensitive, intermediate and resistant to particular antibiotics (Table 3.2) (CLSI, 2018). Multidrug resistance (MDR) of *K. pneumoniae* isolates was defined as resistance to at least 1 agent in 3 or more antibacterial classes (CLSI, 2018). Multiple Antibiotic Resistance Index (MARI) of each of the *K. pneumoniae* isolates was defined as a/b, where "a" was the number of antibiotics to which the test isolate was resistant to and "b" represented the total number of antibiotics used against each isolate (Liberto *et al.*, 2009). All the antibiotic discs were ordered from Oxoid Ltd, UK.

| Antibiotic classes             | Examples of antibiotics                            |  |  |
|--------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Third generation Cephalosporin | Cefotaxime (30 $\mu$ g), Ceftazidime (30 $\mu$ g), |  |  |
|                                | Ceftriaxone (30 $\mu$ g), Cefixime(5 $\mu$ g),     |  |  |
|                                | Cefpodoxime (10 $\mu$ g) and Cefdinir (5 $\mu$ g)  |  |  |
| Carbapenem                     | Imipenem (10 $\mu$ g)                              |  |  |
| Penicillin                     | Ampicllin (10 $\mu$ g)                             |  |  |
| Aminoglycoside                 | Gentamycin (10 $\mu$ g)                            |  |  |
| Fluoroquinolone                | Ciprofloxacin (5 $\mu$ g)                          |  |  |

#### Table 3.1: Classes of antibiotics used and their examples

| Antibacterial     | Susceptibility | Intermediate | Resistance |
|-------------------|----------------|--------------|------------|
| agent             |                |              |            |
| Cefotaxime (CTX)  | ≥26            | 23-25        | ≤22        |
| Ceftazidime (CAZ) | ≥21            | 18-20        | ≤17        |
| Ceftriaxone (CRO) | ≥23            | 20-22        | ≤19        |
| Cefixime (CFM)    | ≥19            | 16-18        | ≤15        |
| Cefpodoxime       | ≥21            | 18-20        | ≤17        |
| (CPD)             |                |              |            |
| Cefdinir (CDR)    | ≥20            | 17-19        | ≤16        |
| Imipenem (IMP)    | ≥23            | 20-22        | ≤19        |
| Gentamycin (CN)   | ≥15            | 13-14        | ≤12        |
| Ciprofloxacin     | ≥21            | 16-20        | ≤15        |
| (CPX)             |                |              |            |
| Ampicillin (PN)   | ≥17            | 14-16        | ≤ 13       |
|                   |                |              |            |

Table 3.2: Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) 2018 interpretative zone chart

Source: CLSI (2018)

#### 3.10 Phenotypic screening for the Production of Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Enzymes (ESBL) using Double Disc Synergy (DDST) test Method

The 57 *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates demonstrated resistance to at least one of the six (6) third generation cephalosporins tested, hence, they were all screened and confirmed for the production of extended spectrum beta-lactamase enzymes (ESBLs) using double disc synergy test method (DDST) as described by (CLSI, 2018).

A 24 hours culture of the test organism was inoculated in physiological saline and incubated at 37 °C for 2-6 hours to obtain a cell concentration equal to that of 0.5 McFarland standard. A sterile cotton swab was used to seed the inoculum concentration on the surface of Mueller-Hinton Agar plates. Discs of  $(20 \ \mu g)$  of amoxicillin +  $(10 \ \mu g)$ of clavulanic acid were centrally placed and surrounded by discs of 3rd-generation cephalosporin: cefotaxime (30 µg), ceftazidime (30 µg) and cefpodoxime (10 µg) at a distance of at least 20 mm apart from the centrally placed disc of amoxicillin (20 µg) /clavulanic (10 µg). Plates were incubated at 37 °C for 18-24 hours and zones of inhibition were observed. The production of ESBL was interpreted as the 3rd-generation cephalosporin disc inhibition zone shape enhanced or increased towards the Amoxicillin + Clavulanic acid disc, confirming that some of the 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates were ESBL producers. Also, the presence of ESBLs among 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates were further confirmed by measuring the diameter of the zones of growth inhibition of third generation cephalosporin discs alone and comparing with the size of the zones of 3rd-generation cephalosporin disc combination with amoxicillin (20 µg) /clavulanic (10  $\mu$ g) disc. Bacterial isolates which exhibited the increase of  $\geq$ 5 mm in zone of inhibition for ceftazidime, cefotaxime and cefpodoxime tested in combination with clavulanic acid compared to zone of third generation cephalosporin when tested alone were confirmed as ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae. Whereas, negative ESBL reaction was evaluated by lack of enhanced or increased zone of inhibition towards the amoxicillin /clavulanic acid. (CLSI, 2018). The enhancement in zone of inhibition after the introduction of amoxicillin (20  $\mu$ g) /clavulanic acid (10  $\mu$ g) is due to the presence of clavulate in the amoxicillin disc that inactivated the ESBL enzymes produced by the test isolates.

#### 3.11 Selection Criteria of the Isolates for Molecular Analysis

The selection of ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae for molecular analysis was based on multiple antibiotic resistance index analysis of the 23 ESBL producers. The ESBL producers with higher MARI between (0.6-1.0) were categorised in to five groups. Extended spectrum beta-Lactamase producer (GH205) with MARI of 0.6 was characterised by resistance to (Third generation cephalosporin and aminoglycoside) based on this resistance index, GH205 was selected from group one (1). Similarly, ESBL producer (IBB164) with MARI of 0.7 expressed resistance to (3GC, Fluoroquinolone and Penicillin) hence, IBB164 was extracted from group two (2). Also, ESBL producer (GH22) having multiple antibiotic resistance index of 0.8 demonstrated resistance to (3GC, Aminoglycoside and Penicillin), based on this resistance index, GH22 was extracted from group three (3). Also, IBB16 with MARI of 0.9 exhibited resistance to (3GC, Aminoglycoside, Fluoroquinolone and Penicillin). Based on this MARI, ESBL producer (IBB16) was selected from group four (4). Finally, ESBL producer (GH107) with multiple antibiotic resistance index of 1.0 exhibited resistance to all the antibiotic categories (3GC, Carbapenem, Aminoglycoside, Fluoroquinolone and Penicillin) tested in this study, based on this MARI, GH107 was selected from group five (5). Table 3.3 shows the selection criteria of the ESBL producing 3GC- K. pneumoniae for molecular analysis.

| Group | ESBL      | No. Resistance | No. Antibiotic class | MARI |
|-------|-----------|----------------|----------------------|------|
|       | producers |                |                      |      |
| 1     | GH205     | 6              | 2                    | 0.6  |
| 2     | IBB164    | 7              | 3                    | 0.7  |
| 3     | GH22      | 8              | 3                    | 0.8  |
| 4     | IBB16     | 9              | 4                    | 0.9  |
| 5     | GH107     | 10             | 5                    | 1.0  |

 Table 3.3: Selection criteria of the isolates for molecular analysis

Key: No = Number

### 3.12 Molecular Identification of ESBL-Producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* by Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is a technique used for amplification and analysis of short sequence of Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) or Ribonucleic acid (RNA) even in specimens containing minute quantities of DNA or RNA. Usually, three main steps are involved in PCR. The steps are repeated for 30-40 cycles. The cycles are performed on an automated cycler, a device which rapidly heats and cools the test tubes containing the reaction mixture. Each step denaturation (alteration or modification of DNA structure), annealing (Joining of primers to the DNA sequence to be copied) and extension (attachment and copying of templates by polymerase enzymes) takes place at different temperatures (Cox, 2015).

#### 3.12.1 DNA extraction

DNA (Deoxyribonuleic acid) was extracted using the protocol stated by (Trindade *et al.*, 2007). Briefly, single colonies grown on medium were transferred to 1.5 mL of liquid medium and cultures were grown on a shaker for 48 hours at 28 °C. After this period, cultures were centrifuged at 4600 g for 5 (five) minutes. The resulting pellets were resuspended in 520  $\mu$ L of TAE (Tris Ethylene Diamine Tetra acetic acid) buffer (10 mMTris-HCl, 1 mM EDTA and pH 8.0). Fifteen microliters of 20 % SDS (Sodium Dodecyl sulfate) and 3  $\mu$ L of Proteinase K (20 mg/ml) were then added. The mixture was incubated for 1 (one) hour at 37 °C, then 100  $\mu$ L of 5 M NaCl and 80  $\mu$ L of a 10 % CTAB (Cetyltrimethylammonium bromide) solution in 0.7 M NaCl were added and votexed. The suspension was incubated for 10 minutes at 65 °C and kept on ice for 15 minutes. An equal volume of chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (24:1) was added, followed by incubation on ice for 5 minutes and centrifugation at 7200 g for 20 minutes. The aqueous phase was then transferred to a new tube and isopropanol (1: 0.6) was added and DNA precipitated

at -20 °C for 16 hours. DNA was collected by centrifugation at 13000 g for 10 minutes, washed with 500 µL of 70 % ethanol, air-dried at room temperature (25°C) for approximately three hours and finally dissolved in 50 µL of TAE (Tris Ethylene Diamine Tetra acetic acid) buffer.

#### **3.12.2 Detection by PCR**

Polymerase Chain Reaction sequencing preparation cocktail consisted of 10  $\mu$ L of 5x GoTaq colourless reaction, 3  $\mu$ L of 25 mM MgCl2, 1  $\mu$ L of 10 mM of dNTPs mix, 1  $\mu$ L of 10 mol each 27F 5'- AGA GTT TGA TCM TGG CTC AG-3' and - 1525R, 5'-AAGGAGGTGATCCAGCC-3' primers and 0.3 units of Taq DNA polymerase (Promega, USA) made up to 42  $\mu$ L with sterile distilled water 8  $\mu$ L DNA template. The Polymerase chain reaction was carried out in a GeneAmp 9700 PCR System Thermalcycler (Applied Biosystem Inc., USA) with a PCR profile consisting of an initial denaturation at 94 °C for 5 minutes, followed by a 30 cycles consisting of 94 °C for 30 seconds, 50 °C for 60 seconds and 72 °C for 1 minute 30 seconds; and a final termination at 72 °C for 10 minutes. And chill at 4 °C (Wawrik *et al.*, 2005; Frank *et al.*, 2008).

#### 3.12.3 Integrity of the extracted DNA

The integrity of the amplified DNA of about 1.5Mb gene fragment was checked on a 1.5 % Agarose gel ran to confirm amplification. The buffer (1XTAE buffer) was prepared and subsequently used to prepare 1.5 % Agarose gel. The suspension was boiled in a microwave for 5 minutes. The molten agarose was allowed to cool to 60 °C and stained with 3  $\mu$ L of 0.5 g/mL ethidium bromide (which absorbs invisible UV light and transmits the energy as visible orange light). A comb was inserted into the slots of the casting tray and the molten agarose was poured into the tray. The gel was allowed to solidify for 20 minutes to form the wells. The 1XTAE buffer was poured into the gel tank to barely submerge the gel. Two microliters (2  $\mu$ L) of 10X blue gel loading dye (which gives colour

and density to the samples to make it easy to load into the wells and monitor the progress of the gel) was added to 4  $\mu$ L of each PCR product and loaded into the wells after the 100 bp DNA ladder was loaded into well 1 (one). The gel was electrophoresed at 120 V for 45 minutes, visualized by ultraviolet trans-illumination and photographed. The sizes of the PCR products were estimated by comparison with the mobility of a 100 bp molecular weight ladder that was ran alongside experimental samples in the gel (Frank *et al.*, 2008).

#### 3.12.4 Purification of amplified (PCR) product

After gel integrity, the amplified fragments were ethanol purified in order to remove the PCR reagents. Briefly, 7.6  $\mu$ L of Na acetate 3 M and 240  $\mu$ L of 95 % ethanol were added to each about 40  $\mu$ L. The PCR amplified product in a new sterile 1.5  $\mu$ L tube Eppendorf was mixed thoroughly by vortexing and was kept at -20° C for at least 30 minutes. Centrifuged for 10 minutes at 13000 g and 4 °C followed by removal of supernatant (inverted tube on trash once) after which the pellet were washed by adding 150  $\mu$ L of 70 % ethanol and were mixed, then centrifuged for 15 minutes at 7500 g and 4° C. Again supernatant was removed and tubes were inverted on paper tissue and allowed to dry in the fume hood at room temperature (25 °C) for 10-15 minutes. Then supernatant was resuspended with 20  $\mu$ L of sterile distilled water and kept in -20 °C prior to sequencing. The purified fragment was checked on a 1.5 % Agarose gel ran on a voltage of 110 V for about 1 hour as previous, to confirm the presence of the purified product and was quantified using a nanodrop of model 2000 from thermo scientific (Trindade *et al.*, 2007).

#### 3.12.5 Sequencing and blasting

The amplified fragments were sequenced using a Genetic Analyzer 3130xl sequencer from Applied Biosystems using manufacturers' manual while the sequencing kit used was that of BigDye terminator v3.1 cycle sequencing kit. Bio- Edit software and MEGA 6 were used for all genetic analysis.

Identities and accession numbers of *K. pneumoniae* strains were determined by uploading the edited sequences to National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) data base using Basic Local Alignment Search tool (BLAST) from the Gene Bank and accession numbers were generated by providing the necessary information of the sequence properties to the data base (Frank *et al.*, 2008).

# 3.12.6 Molecular detection of CTX-M, TEM, and SHV coding genes of ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates

The five (5) extracted Deoxyribonucleic acid templates identified as *K. pneumoniae* isolates were characterised for ESBL coding genes. The samples were first of all identified through sequencing and blasting 16S ribosomal RNA.

The Molecular characterization of CTX-M, TEM, and SHV coding genes in the 5 selected *K. pneumoniae* isolates was by simple PCR on the extracted DNA using CTX-M, TEM, and SHV individual coding regions specific primers. The primer sequences are documented in (Table 3.5). Reaction cocktail used for all PCR per primer set included (Reagent Volume  $\mu$ L) - 5X PCR SYBR green buffer (2.5), MgCl2 (0.75), 10pM DNTP (0.25), 10pM of each forward and backwards primer (0.25), 8000U of taq DNA polymerase (0.06) and made up to 10.5 with sterile distilled water to which 2  $\mu$ L template was added. Buffer control was added to abrogate the probability of false application. The PCR was done in a GeneAmp 9700 PCR System Thermalcycler (Applied Biosystem Inc., USA) using the appropriate profile as designed for each primer pair (Frank *et al.*, 2008).

Table 3.4: Primer sequences used for detection and molecular characterization ofESBL genes of 3GC-R K. pneumoniae.

| ESBL<br>genes | Primer                | Target<br>Sequence                | Band<br>size | PCR Profile   | Reference                 |
|---------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------|---|---------------------------|
| CTX-<br>M     | CTX-M-<br>F<br>CTX-M- | CGCTTTGCG<br>ATGTGCAG<br>ACCGCGAT | 550bp        | An initial denaturing 5 minutes<br>at 94 °C, then 35 cycles of 94<br>°C for 30 seconds 60 °C for 30<br>seconds and 72 °C for 60 | Bonnet et al., 2003       |
|               | R                     | ATCGTTGGT                         |              | seconds and terminate at 72 °C for 10 minutes   |                           |
| TEM           | TEM-F                 | TTTCGTGTC<br>GCCCTTATT<br>C       | 700bp        | An initial denaturing 5 minutes<br>at 94 °C, then 35 cycles of 94<br>°C for 30 seconds 60 °C for 30                             | Xin et al., 2019          |
|               | TEM-R                 | CCGGCTCCA<br>GATTTATCA<br>GC      |              | seconds and 72 °C for 60 seconds and terminate at 72 °C for 10 minutes  |                           |
| SHV           | SHV-F                 | TCAGCGAA<br>AAACACCTT<br>G        | 475bp        | An initial denaturing 5 minutes<br>at 94 °C, then 35 cycles of 94<br>°C for 30 seconds, 60 °C for 30                            | Yuan <i>et al.</i> , 1998 |
|               | SHV-R                 | TCCCGCAGA<br>TAAATCACC<br>A       |              | and terminate at 72 °C for 10 minutes.  |                           |

Source: Ajanaby and Alhasnawi, (2017)

#### 3.13 Data Analysis

The data collected was analysed using Microsoft excel 2013 and was transferred to Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 21 for further analysis. Chi- Square was used to analyse the data and results were presented in percentage. P–value of less than or equal to 0.05 were considered as statistically significant.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

#### 4.0 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

#### 4.1 Results

### 4.1.1 Prevalence of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates based on two (2) Hospitals in Minna

Out of the 500 wound samples investigated, 57 (11.40 %) were confirmed to be positive for *K. pneumoniae*. General Hospital Minna had higher number of positive samples for *K. pneumoniae* accounting for 36 (63.20 %) while IBB Specialist Hospital Minna had the prevalence of 21 (36.80 %) for *K. pneumoniae*. Table 4.1 shows the prevalence and distribution of *K. pneumoniae* isolates based on two hospitals in Minna.

| Hospitals               | NSS | NPS | PP (%)  |
|-------------------------|-----|-----|---------|
| General Hospital        | 287 | 36  | (63.20) |
| IBB Specialist Hospital | 213 | 21  | (36.80) |
| Total                   | 500 | 57  | (100)   |

Table 4.1: Prevalence of K. pneumoniae isolates based on Two (2) Hospitals in Minna

Key:

NSS= Number of Samples Screened NPS= Number of Positive Samples PP= Percentage Positive (%)

### 4.1.2: Distribution of *K. pneumoniae* wound infection on the basis of age group in years

The distribution of *K. pneumoniae* wound infection according to age group showed that patients within the age bracket of 31-60 (56.2 %) had the highest prevalence of *K. pneumoniae* wound infection followed by patients within the age group of 0-31 (24.5 %), while the lowest prevalence was observed in age group 61-90 (19.3 %). The distribution of *K. pneumoniae* wound infection according to age is presented in Table 4.2.

 Table 4.2: Prevalence of K. pneumoniae wound infection on the basis of age group from Two (2) Hospitals.

| Age group (Years) | NSS | NPS | PP (%)  | P value |
|-------------------|-----|-----|---------|---------|
| 0-30              | 163 | 14  | (24.50) | 0.018*  |
| 31-60             | 290 | 32  | (56.20) |         |
| 61-90             | 47  | 11  | (19.30) |         |
| Total             | 500 | 57  | (100)   |         |

Key:

NSS = Number Samples Screened NPS= Number of Positive Samples PP= Percentage Positive (%) \*= Significant difference

#### 4.1.3 Distribution of *K. pneumoniae* isolates based on gender

Out of the 500 wound samples that were analysed, 317 (Three hundred and seventeen) were obtained from male subjects while the remaining 183 (One hundred and eighty three) samples were collected from female patients. Of the 57 positive samples, the male subjects had 44 (77.2 %) while the female patients had 13 (22.8 %) positive samples. Table 4.3 shows the distribution of *K. pneumoniae* isolates according to the gender of subjects

Gender NSS NPS **PP** (%) **P** value 0.022\* Males 317 44 (77.2)Females 183 13 (22.8)57 Total 500 (100)

Table 4.3: Distribution of K. pneumoniae isolates based on gender

Key:

NSS = Number Samples Screened NPS= Number of Positive Samples PP= Percentage Positive (%) \*= Significant difference

#### 4.1.4 Antibiotic susceptibility profile of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*

The antibiotic susceptibility profile of 57 *K. pneumoniae* isolates showed that all the isolates demonstrated varying selective and high levels of resistance to all the six third generation cephalosporins with the resistance range of (38.6-98.2 %). The highest resistance was observed against Cefdinir 56 (98.2 %) followed by ampicillin (80.7 %). On the other hand, the highest sensitivity of the isolates was expressed to imipenem with (87.7 %) while cefdinir had no activity on the isolates. Table 4.4 shows the antibiotic susceptibility profile of *K. pneumoniae* isolates.

| Number and Percentage of Isolates |           |              |           |         |  |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|--------------|-----------|---------|--|
| Antibiotics                       | Resistant | Intermediate | Sensitive | P-value |  |
| Cefotaxime                        | 38 (66.7) | 13 (22.8)    | 6 (10.5)  | 0.430   |  |
| Ceftazidime                       | 26 (45.6) | 13 (22.8)    | 18(31.6)  | 0.430   |  |
| Ceftriaxone                       | 22 (38.6) | 7 (12.3)     | 28 (49.1) | 0.430   |  |
| Cefixime                          | 25 (43.9) | 9 (15.8)     | 23 (40.4) | 0.430   |  |
| Cefpodoxime                       | 27 (47.4) | 17 (29.8)    | 13 (22.8) | 0.430   |  |
| Cefdinir                          | 56 (98.2) | 1 (1.8)      | 0 (0.0)   | 0.438   |  |
| Imipenem                          | 2 (3.5)   | 5 (8.8)      | 50 (87.7) | 0.430   |  |
| Gentamycin                        | 27 (47.4) | 14 (24.6)    | 16 (28.1) | 0.430   |  |
| Ciprofloxacin                     | 16 (28.1) | 20 (35.1)    | 21 (36.8) | 0.430   |  |
| Ampicillin                        | 46(80.7)  | 8(14.0)      | 3 (5.3)   | 0.431   |  |

Table 4.4: Antibiotic susceptibility profile of Klebsiella pneumoniae

CLSI (2018) Interpretation zone Chart: Cefotaxime = S:  $\geq 26$ , I: 23-25, R:  $\leq 22$ , Ceftazidime = S:  $\geq 21$ , I: 18-20, R:  $\leq 17$ , Ceftriaxone = S:  $\geq 23$ , I: 20-22, R:  $\leq 19$ , Cefixime = S:  $\geq 19$ , I: 16-18, R:  $\leq 15$ , Cefpodoxime = S:  $\geq 21$ , I: 18-20, R:  $\leq 17$ , Cefdinir = S:  $\geq 20$ , I: 17-19, R:  $\leq 16$ , Imipenem= S:  $\geq 23$ , I: 20-22, R:  $\leq 19$ , Gentamycin = S:  $\geq 15$ , I: 13-14, R:  $\leq 12$ , Ciprofloxacin = S:  $\geq 21$ , I: 16-20, R:  $\leq 15$ , Ampicillin = S:  $\geq 17$ , I: 14-16, R:  $\leq 13$ .

# 4.1.5 Screening for ESBL production of 57 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates using double disc synergy test

A total of 57 K. pneumoniae isolates exhibited varying resistance to at least one or more of the 3GC. Hence, they were all screened for the production of extended spectrum betalactamase enzymes. However, of the 57 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates, 23 were confirmed to be positive for the production of ESBLs by virtue of increased or enhanced zones of inhibition by the third generation cephalosporin disc (Cefotaxime and ceftazidime or cefpodoxime) towards the Amox/clav acid centrally placed. The ESBL positive isolates were further confirmed by measuring the diameter of the zones of inhibition of the third generation cephalosporin discs alone and comparing with the size of zones of inhibition of 3rd-generation cephalosporin disc combination with amoxicillin  $(20 \,\mu g)$ /clavulanic acid (10  $\mu g$ ) disc. Isolates which exhibited increase of  $\geq 5$  mm in zones of inhibition for cefotaxime, ceftazidime and cefpodoxime tested in combination with clavulanic acid compared to zones of inhibition by third generation cephalosporin when tested alone were confirmed as ESBL producing K. pneumoniae isolates. Whereas, negative ESBL reaction was determined by lack of enhanced or increased zone of inhibition towards Amox/clav acid. This result is presented in Table 4.5. The total prevalence of ESBL producing 3GC-R K. pneumoniae was 23/57 (40.4 %). While the non ESBL producers were 34 in number representing 34/57 (59.6 %) in this study.

Table 4.5: Production of ESBL by 57 3GC-R K. pneumoniae isolates using double disc synergy test from two Hospitals

| No. 3GC-R K. pneumoniae | PP(%) of ESBLs in 3GC-R K.<br>pneumoniae | P- value |
|-------------------------|--|----------|
| ESBL positive           | 23 (40.4)                                | 0.049*   |
| ESBL negative           | 34 (59.6)                                |          |
| Total                   | 57 (100)                                 |          |

Key: No= Number

PP=Percentage Prevalence (%) \*= Significant difference

# 4.1.6 Comparison of antibiotic resistance patterns of 23 ESBL and 34 non ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae*

It was observed that the ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates demonstrated more resistance to all the 10 antibacterial agents tested compared to their non ESBL producing counterpart in this study. The resistance rates of ESBL producers to 3GC was higher, ranging from (8.6- 100 %), while those of the non ESBLs were between (0.0- 97 %).

In this study, it was also observed that the level of resistance among ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* to other groups of antibiotics such as carbapenem, aminoglycoside, fluoroquinolone, and penicillin was greater than those of the non ESBL producers. Also, statistically, there was a significant difference as p value was less than 0.05. Table 4.6 shows the comparison of antibiotics resistance patterns of 23 ESBL and 34 non ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae*.

| Antibiotics   | ESBLs n=23 (%) | Non-ESBLs n=34 | P-value |
|---------------|----------------|----------------|---------|
|               |                | (%)            |         |
| Cefotaxime    | 23(100)        | 15(44.1)       | 0.001*  |
| Ceftazidime   | 23(100)        | 3(8.8)         | 0.001*  |
| Ceftriaxone   | 22(95.6)       | 0(0.0)         | 0.001*  |
| Cefixime      | 22(95.6)       | 3(8.8)         | 0.001*  |
| Cefpodoxime   | 23(100)        | 4(11.7)        | 0.001*  |
| Cefdinir      | 23(100)        | 33(97.0)       | 0.407   |
| Imipenem      | 2(8.6)         | 0(0.0)         | 0.029*  |
| Gentamycin    | 15(65.2)       | 12(35.2)       | 0.073   |
| Ciprofloxacin | 11(47.8)       | 5(14.7)        | 0.002*  |
| Ampicillin    | 22(95.6)       | 24(70.5)       | 0.038*  |

 Table 4.6: Comparison of antibiotics resistance patterns of 23 ESBL and 34 non

 ESBL producing 3GC- R K. pneumoniae

# 4.1.7 Distribution of resistance among 57 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* isolates according to the number of antibiotic classes used

It was observed that the distribution of antibiotic resistance based on the number of antibiotic classes for each of the 57 *K. pneumoniae* (Table 4.7) Showed that of the 5 antibiotic classes used (Third generation Cephalosporin, Carbapenem, Fluoroquinolone, Aminoglycoside and Penicillin), 7 (12.3 %) isolates were resistant to one antibiotic class, while 23 (40.40 %) isolates showed resistance to two antibiotic classes. Multidrug resistance defined as resistance to one agent in at least 3 antibiotic classes was observed in 27 (47.40 %) of the isolates where the isolates were resistant to 3, 4 and 5 antibiotic classes respectively.

In addition, 22 (95.6 %) out of the 23 (100 %) ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae*, were multidrug resistant.

 Table 4.7: Distribution of resistance among 3GC- R 57 K. pneumoniae isolates

 according to the number of antibiotic categories used.

| No. of antibiotic classes | No. of resistant isolates | (%)Resistance |
|---------------------------|---------------------------|---------------|
| 1                         | 7                         | 12.28         |
| 2                         | 23                        | 40.40         |
| 3                         | 15                        | 26.31         |
| 4                         | 10                        | 17.56         |
| 5                         | 2                         | 3.50          |

Key: No= Number

### 4.1.8 Multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) analysis for each of the 57 3GC-

#### **R** *K. pneumoniae* isolates

The multiple antibiotic resistance index analysis carried out for each of the 57 3GC- R K. pneumoniae isolates revealed that 34 (59.6 %) non ESBL producing isolates had MAR indices of  $\leq 0.5$  while 23 (40.4 %) ESBL producing isolates had MARI of > 0.5respectively. Third generation cephalosporin- resistant K. pneumoniae isolates exhibited different antibiotic resistance patterns (Appendix H) against the 10 antibiotics used with MARI range of 0.1-1.0. Few of the isolates (4) were resistant to one antibiotic (Cefdinir) with (MARI of 0.1), followed by resistance to two antibiotics (9 isolates) with MARI of 0.2, 12 isolates were found to be resistant to three antibiotics having (MARI of 0.3), 5 isolates, exhibited resistance to four antibiotics showing MARI of 0.4, 4 K. pneumoniae isolates expressed resistance to five antibacterial agents displaying MAR index of 0.5, resistance to 6 antibiotics was exhibited by only 1 isolate with (MARI of 0.6). Similarly, 7 isolates demonstrated resistance to seven antibiotics with (MARI of 0.7), 6 K. pneumoniae were resistant to 8 antibacterial agents having the (MARI of 0.8), while 7 isolates showed resistance to all the antibacterial agents used with the exception of imipenem, exhibiting the (MARI of 0.9), and 2 isolates expressed resistance to all the antibiotics tested, recording the highest (MARI of 1.0) in this study. Resistance to Cefdinir was the most frequently observed pattern in 56 (98.2 %) isolates followed by resistance to ampicillin involving 46 (80.7 %) isolates. The less frequent resistance pattern was noted in imipenem, exhibited by only 2 (3.5 %) isolates in this study. The multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) analysis for each of the 57 3GC- R K. pneumoniae isolates is presented in Table 4.8.

| MARI | Number (%) |
|------|------------|
| 0.1  | 4(7.0)     |
| 0.2  | 9(15.8)    |
| 0.3  | 11(19.3)   |
| 0.4  | 6(10.5)    |
| 0.5  | 4(7.0)     |
| 0.6  | 1(1.7)     |
| 0.7  | 7(12.3)    |
| 0.8  | 6(10.5)    |
| 0.9  | 7(12.3)    |
| 1.0  | 2(3.5)     |

Table 4.8: The multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) analysis for each of the57 3GC- R K. pneumoniae isolates.

# 4.1.9 Molecular identification of the selected five ESBL producing 3GC- R K. *pneumoniae* isolates

The result of the molecular characterization using 16s rRNA universal primers identified the selected ESBL Producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* isolates IBB16, IBB164, GH22, GH107 and GH205 as *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain MBT51, *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain RBT40, *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain MO1, *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain J42 and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain NPK3-1-39 respectively. (Appendix I) shows the nucleotide sequences.

### Gel electrophoresis of PCR amplified products using 16s rRNA gene fragment in the amplification of *K. pneumoniae* isolates

The agarose gel electrophoresis of the PCR products of *K. pneumoniae* isolates using 16s rRNA universal Primers is shown in Plate I. The isolates have a band size approximately 1500 bp which indicates positive amplification. The gel image shows white horizontal lines on lane 1-5 representing samples IBB16, IBB164, GH205, GH22, GH107 and buffer control respectively. White horizontal lines on lane 1-5 indicate band size in all the isolates.



Plate I: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the PCR amplified products from *K*. *pneumoniae* strains.

#### Agarose gel electrophoresis of Klebsiella pneumonae amplified CTX-M Gene

The agarose gel electrophoresis of the amplified PCR products of CTX-M gene in selected *K. pneumoniae* isolates is shown in Plate II. The isolates expressed CTX-M gene with the band size approximately 550 bp. The gel image shows white horizontal lines on lane 1-5, which represents, IBB16, IBB164, GH205, GH22, GH107 and buffer control respectively. Gel picture indicates the presence of CTX-M gene in all the samples. While mk represents molecular weight marker (Ladder).



Plate II: Agarose gel electrophoresis of *K. pneumoniae* amplified CTX-M gene.

#### Gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified TEM gene

The agarose gel electrophoresis of the amplified TEM gene from selected *K. pneumoniae* isolates is pictured in Plate III. The TEM gene was amplified at 700 bp. The gel image shows white horizontal lines on lane 1-5, which represent sample arrangement (IBB16, IBB164, GH205, GH22, GH107), and buffer control respectively. Gel picture indicates the presence of TEM gene in all isolates.



Plate III: Agarose gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified TEM gene

#### Gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified SHV gene

The agarose gel electrophoresis of the PCR products of SHV gene in selected *K*. *pneumoniae* isolates is shown in (Plate IV). Two of the isolates show SHV gene with a band size approximately 475 bp. The gel picture shows white horizontal lines only on lane 4 -5, representing GH22 and GH107. Gel image indicates the presence of SHV gene in isolates GH22 and GH107 only.



Plate IV: Agarose gel electrophoresis of K. pneumoniae amplified SHV gene

# 4.1.10: Presence and distribution of ESBL genes among selected *K. pneumoniae* isolates

The extracted DNA from the five selected *K. pneumoniae* isolates were used to screen for the presence of ESBL genes via polymerase chain reaction assay. Cefotaxime hydrolyzing (CTX-M) and TEM (Temoneira) genes were found in all the 5 (100 %) of the isolates while SHV (Sulfhydril Variable) gene was present in only 2 (40 %) of the *K. pneumoniae* strains (Table 4.10).

| Isolates | ESBL Genes | ESBL Genes     |         |  |  |  |
|----------|------------|----------------|---------|--|--|--|
|          | CTX-M (%)  | <b>TEM (%)</b> | SHV (%) |  |  |  |
| IBB16    | +          | +              | -       |  |  |  |
| IBB164   | +          | +              | -       |  |  |  |
| GH22     | +          | +              | +       |  |  |  |
| GH107    | +          | +              | +       |  |  |  |
| GH205    | +          | +              | -       |  |  |  |
| Total    | (100)      | (100)          | (40)    |  |  |  |

 Table 4.9: Presence and distribution of ESBL genes among selected 3 GC- R K.

 pneumoniae isolates

Key:

CTX-M= Cefotaxime hydrolyzing TEM= Temoneira

SHV= Sulfhydril Variable

### 4.1.11: The extended spectrum beta- lactamase genes among 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* strains and the antibiotics to which they expressed resistance to

The extended spectrum beta- lactamase genes in *K. pneumonia*e strains and the antibacterial agents to which they expressed resistance to (Table 4.11). Isolate IBB16 (MBT51) was resistant to third generation cephalosporin, aminoglycoside, fluoroquinolone and penicillin, isolate IBB164 (RBT40) was resistant to 3GC, fluoroquinolone and Penicillin. While isolates GH22 (MO1), GH107 (J42) and GH205 (NPK3-1-39) exhibited resistance to 3GC, aminoglycoside and penicillin, 3GC, carbapenem, aminoglycoside, fluoroquinolone as well as penicillin, and 3GC and aminoglycoside respectively. Genes (CTX-M and TEM) encoding for ESBL enzymes were present in all the selected five (5) *K. pneumoniae* isolates (IBB16, IBB164, GH22, GH107 and GH205) while ESBL gene (SHV) was detected in isolates GH22 and GH107 only.

Table 4.10: The extended spectrum beta- lactamase genes associated with 3GC- RK. pneumoniae strains and the antibacterial agents to which they expressedresistance to

| Isolate (Strain) | Antibiotic Classes    | ESBL  |     |     |
|------------------|-----------------------|-------|-----|-----|
|                  |                       | Genes |     |     |
|                  |                       |       | TEM | SHV |
|                  |                       | CTX-M |     |     |
| IBB16 (MBT51)    | 3GC                   | +     | +   | -   |
|                  | (CTX,CAZ,CFM,CPD,     |       |     |     |
|                  | CRO& CDR)             |       |     |     |
|                  | Aminoglycoside(CN)    |       |     |     |
|                  | Fuoroquinolone (CPX)  |       |     |     |
|                  | Penicillin (PN)       |       |     |     |
| IBB164 (RBT40)   | 3GC                   | +     | +   | -   |
|                  | (CTX,CAZ,CFM,CPD,     |       |     |     |
|                  | CRO& CDR)             |       |     |     |
|                  | Fuoroquinolone (CPX)  |       |     |     |
|                  | Penicillin (PN)       |       |     |     |
| GH22 (MO1)       | 3GC                   | +     | +   | +   |
|                  | (CTX,CAZ,CFM,CPD,     |       |     |     |
|                  | CRO& CDR)             |       |     |     |
|                  | Aminoglycoside(CN)    |       |     |     |
|                  | Penicillin (PN)       |       |     |     |
| GH107 (J42)      | 3GC                   | +     | +   | +   |
|                  | (CTX,CAZ,CFM,CPD,     |       |     |     |
|                  | CRO& CDR)             |       |     |     |
|                  | Carbapenem, (IMP)     |       |     |     |
|                  | Aminoglycoside(CN)    |       |     |     |
|                  | Fluoroquinolone (CPX) |       |     |     |
|                  | Penicillin(PN)        |       |     |     |
| GH205 (NPK3-1-   | 3GC (CTX, CAZ, CFM,   | +     | +   | -   |
| 39)              | CPD& CDR)             |       |     |     |
|                  | Aminoglycoside(CN)    |       |     |     |

**Key:** 3GC (Third Generation Cephalosporin), CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO & CDR (Cefotaxime, Ceftaxidime, Cefixime, Cefpodoxime, Ceftriaxone and Cefdinir), CN (Gentamycin), CPX (Ciprofloxacin), PN (Ampicillin) and IMP (Imipenem).

#### 4.2 Discussion

In this study, 57 samples (11.40 %) out of 500 tested positive for *K. pneumoniae*. The implication of this result is that *K. pneumoniae* wound infection is endemic in the study area with relatively high prevalence 11.40 %. A possible explanation to this high prevalence may be that as an opportunist pathogen, *K. pneumoniae* gain easy access to wounds as a result of broken skin, thereby establishing wound infection

The prevalence obtained in the present study is in line with the prevalence of 12.5 % obtained by Muhammad *et al.* (2017) in Northwest Ethiopia, 13. 0% reported by Iregbu *et al.* (2013), and 14. 28 % documented by Oli *et al.* (2017), both in Nigeria. However, this finding is lower than the prevailing reports of Perween *et al.* (2015), Fadeyi *et al.* (2016) and Iroha *et al.* (2017), both in Nigeria, where the prevalence of *Klebsiealla* wound infections was documented as 22 %, 22.5 % and 59.65 % respectively. This variation could be due to different geographical location.

It was observed that, *K. pneunoniae* wound infection was more prevalent in General Hospital Minna compared to IBB Specialist Hospital Minna. This could likely be attributed to its close proximity to town which makes it a choice destination to people especially accident and emergency cases. Another crucial factor for higher *K. pneumoniae* infection in General Hospital could be due to poor hygienic practices in General Hospital compared to IBB Specialist Hospital Minna.

The present study showed that the highest percentage of *K. pneumoniae* wound infection (Table 4.2) was observed among age group 31-60 (56.2 %), followed by patients within the age bracket 0-31 (24.5 %), and the lowest prevalence was noted in age group 61-90 (19.3 %). The isolation rates among all age groups in this study is comparable with the findings of Bengoechea and Sa Pessoa (2019), which stated that *K. pneumoniae* pathogen can cause a wide range of infections in people of all age groups including neonates.

It was also noted from (Table 4.3) that male patients had greater prevalence of K. *pneumoniae* infection with (77.20 %) while the female patients had (22.80 %). The reason for the greater prevalence of K. *pneumoniae* wound infections observed among the male gender in the current study may be due to social risk behaviours exhibited by the male gender because higher number of samples were collected from the male gender. To corroborate these findings, previous studies by Biradar and Roopa, (2015) suggested some risk factors predisposing K. *pneumoniae* infections such as smoking, alcoholism, post-operative surgeries, hypertension and diabetes to be more prevalent among the male gender.

The antibiotic susceptibility profile of 57 *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates against ten (10) antibiotics tested (Table 4.4) showed that all the isolates were highly resistant to 3GC such as Cefdinir (98.2 %) , Cefotaxime (66.7 %), Cefpodoxime (47.4 %), Ceftazidime (45.6 %), Cefixime (43.9 %) and Ceftriaxone (38.6 %), also high resistance was observed against Ampicillin (80.7 %), Gentamycin (47.4 %) and Ciprofloxacin (28.1 %), a penicillin, an aminoglycoside and a fluoroquinolone respectively while the least resistance was demonstrated to Imipenem (3.5 %), a carbapenem . Whereas, a greater percentage of *K. pneumoniae* isolates were highly susceptible to Imipenem (87.7 %). The high antibiotic resistance pattern exhibited by *K. pneumoniae* isolates in this study is in line with the findings of Iroha *et al.* (2013) and Quareshi (2015), where all the clinical isolates of *K. pneumoniae* were found to be resistant to almost all the antibiotics used.

The overall prevalence of  $3\text{GC} - \text{R} \ K$ . *pneumoniae* was (100 %) in the present study, indicating that all the 57 K. *pneumoniae* strains were selectively resistant to all the 6 third generation cephalosporin tested. The high resistance to 3GC observed in the study area could be attributed to the production of extended spectrum beta- lactamase enzymes because large number of 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* were confirmed to be ESBL producers

by double disc synergy test and the molecular characterization of selected ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* indicated the presence of ESBL encoding genes. Earlier study by Wei *et al.* (2018) documented that high resistance to 3GC is always associated with extended spectrum beta- lactamase producers. Furthermore, increasing evidence by Teklu *et al.* (2019) suggested that resistance to third-generation cephalosporin is frightening when is actually caused by ESBL genes because the dissemination of these resistant genes is plasmid-mediated and plasmid play a major role in the spread of antibiotic resistance in *K. pneumoniae* isolates and other Gram-negative bacteria.

Meanwhile, the cause of resistance to 3GC observed among the non- ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates was not targeted in the present study but previous findings by Jacoby (2009); Bush (2010); Logan *et al.* (2014) established that reasons for such resistance may be connected to the presence of AmpC beta-lactamases, over expression of porins or other intrinsic and acquired mechanisms of drug resistance. Research has also shown that not all resistance to third generation cephalosporins in *Klebsiella* spp and *E. coli* is due to ESBL production. Other potent beta-lactamases such as AmpC and K1 enzymes may be responsible (BSAC, 2010).

The high resistance range of (38.6-98.2 %) to 3GC observed in the present study further corroborates the findings of Iroha *et al.* (2017), Asaduzzaman *et al.* (2018) and Teklu *et al.* (2019) in which *K. pneumoniae* isolates were found to be highly resistant against third generation cephalosporin with (97-100 %), (80.0 %) and (85.4 - 86.4 %) respectively. Park (2014) stated that in recent times, the rate of resistance to third generation cephalosporin has heightened among *K. pneumoniae* strains worldwide.

Similarly, the high resistance to ampicillin as observed from this finding is comparable to (82.2 %) documented Heidary *et al.* (2018) in Iran and a higher resistance range of (87-95 %) published by Kothari *et al.* (2013) in India. To cap it, work by Abayneh *et al.*
(2018) in Jimma, Ethiopia documented that majority of ESBL and non-ESBL producing isolates were highly resistant to ampicillin. As observed from Table 4.4 high resistance to ampicillin in this study further justifies the recommendations made by CLSI, (2018) that all isolates showing resistance to 3GC should be reported as resistant to all penicillins.

The greatest activity of imipenem on *K. pneumoniae* isolates in the present study is in agreement with several findings by Kothari *et al.* (2013) in India, Qadeer *et al.* (2013), and Singh *et al.* (2015), Biradar and Roopa (2015), where (82, 92.85, and 100 %) of *K. pneumoniae* isolates were susceptible to imipenem respectively.

Similarly, the excellent activity of imipenem on *K. pneumoniae* isolates in the current study is very consistent with similar findings of Paterson *et al.* (2004), Logan *et al.* (2014) and Giwa *et al.* (2019) in Nigeria, which stated that carbapenems are the most potent, stable and effective drug of choice for the treatment of infections mediated by ESBL and non ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* including other Gram negative bacteria. Other investigators simply called it the last resort for the treatment of severe bacterial infection (Wohlwend *et al.*, 2015; Ferreira *et al.* 2019).

However, a possible explanation for resistance rates of (3.5 %) observed against imipenem a carbapenem class in this study may be due to the production of carbapenemase, an enzyme that renders carbapenems ineffective. To corroborate this finding, Park (2014) documented that the cause of resistance to carbapenem in *K*. *pneumoniae* is due to production of carbapenemase enzymes. It was however observed from Table 4.4 that the antibiotics resistance pattern exhibited in this study was not significantly different at  $p \ge 0.05$ .

From this study, the observed prevalence of ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* was found to be high with 23/57 (40.4 %). It may be possible that the uncontrolled use and

over dependence on 3GC in severely ill patients in the study area could be a contributory factor to high ESBL prevalence. Another predisposing factor is believed to be that 3GC are beta- lactamase substrates and prior exposure of the bacteria to these beta- lactamase substrates could enhance ESBL production leading to 3GC resistance as well as corresistance to other groups of antibiotic agents.

The prevalence of ESBL obtained from the present study is in line with the prevalence of 44.0% obtained from pus wounds by Singh *et al.* (2015), but lower than 47.22% reported by Akila *et al.* (2016) in India and 50.0% documented by Saraswathi *et al.* (2015). The prevalence of ESBL producing isolates among 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* in Minna was however higher than the prevalence of 24% reported by Fadeyi *et al.* (2016) in Nigeria, and 32.4% by Zahedani *et al.* (2016) in Iran. Singh *et al.* (2015) documented that outbreaks involving ESBL producing *K. pneumoniae* strains have been reported from all over the world.

It was observed from this finding that 27 (47.40 %) of the 57 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* isolates were multidrug resistant. It was also noted that of the 23 ESBL producing isolates, 22 (95.6 %) demonstrated MDR to 3 or more antibiotic classes, All ESBL producers were resistant to all the 6 third generation cephalosporin tested in the present study. The multidrug resistant nature of these isolates could be attributed to the fact that ESBLs are plasmid-mediated enzymes which carry multiple resistant or co- resistant genes on plasmid, transposon, and integron, readily transferring them to other bacteria (Abayneh *et al.*, 2018). This may also be connected to the pressure of heavy dependence on antibiotic thereby exerting selective effect on resistant strains and promoting its spread. Fadeyi *et al.* (2016) and Ferreira *et al.* (2019) reported that the incidence of MDR *K. pneumoniae* strains becoming more persistently present in both hospital and community settings, limiting therapeutics options.

Aljanaby and Alhasnawi, (2017) also published that multidrug resistant bacteria are always associated with ESBL production. While Mazzariol *et al.* (2017) reported that ESBL producing organisms are extremely prone to harbouring other antibiotic resistant genes, leading to multi-drug resistance.

The molecular identification of the selected five ESBL Producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* isolates in the present study showed that ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae* isolates IBB16, IBB164, GH22, GH107 and GH205 were identified as *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strains MBT51, RBT40, MO1, J42 and NPK3-1-39 respectively. The identities of *K. pneumoniae* has aided in comprehending the molecular epidemiology of *K pneumoniae* in the study area.

The PCR assay also revealed the presence of ESBL encoding genes (CTX-M, TEM and SHV) in *K. pneumoniae* isolates in the study area. The result of the PCR showed that the most dominant ESBL genes were CTX-M and TEM. CTX-M and TEM genes were found in all the 5 (100 %) IBB16 (MBT51), IBB164 (RBT40), GH22 (MO1), GH107 (J42) and GH205 (NPK3-1-39) *K. pneumoniae* isolates while SHV gene was present in only 2 (40 %) GH22 (MO1) and GH107 (NPK3-1-39) *K. pneumoniae* strains.

The presence of ESBL encoding genes in the study area is believed to be responsible for the production of ESBL enzymes associated with high resistance to 3GC and other antibacterial agents. Thus, making the ESBL genes the most significant factor for increased resistance to 3GC. The implication of the ESBL genes in the study area is that each time newer beta- lactam antibiotics are introduced, mutation and dissemination of beta- lactamase encoding genes swiftly ensue. The presence of ESBL genes in the current study is in agreement with the findings of Kothari *et al.* (2013) and Venezia *et al.* (2017), where ESBL producing isolates of *K. pneumoniae* were the most important cause of increased resistance to 3GC.

The present findings also corroborate the earlier works by Mansury *et al.* (2015) in Iran, Lin *et al.* (2016) in Taiwan, Aljanaby and Alhasnawi (2017) in Al-Najaf Province-Iraq, where the prevalence and co-existence of different ESBL genes (CTX-M, TEM and SHV) within the same isolates of *K. pneumoniae* were reported. Adding that the most frequent ESBL genes encountered among isolates is CTX-M gene with TEM gene being the most common combination with or without SHV gene. A higher prevalence of CTX-M and TEM (100 %) as opposed to SHV (40 %) gene in this study demonstrates the important role of CTX-M and TEM genes in inducing resistance to 3GC and other antibiotics among *K. pneumoniae* isolates. These genes played a vital role as most resistant isolates were found to harbour two or more of the ESBL genes. The co-existence of two or more ESBL resistant genes in ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates is an indication that most of the isolates from the study area are multidrug resistant as earlier established from the study.

The findings from this study has clearly affirmed results of earlier studies which established that ESBL encoding genes are the major cause of increased resistance to 3GC and other antibacterial agents among *K. pneumoniae* strains.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

#### 5.0 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 5.1 Conclusion

In light of these findings, it could be concluded that the rate of wound colonization by ESBL producing and non ESBL producing 3GC-R *Klebsiella pneumoniae* was found to be high underscoring the need for public health measures to prevent wound infection. This study also illustrated that *K. pneumoniae* isolates were highly resistant to third generation cephalosporins with the resistance range of (38.6-98.2 %). The high resistance to 3GC observed in the present study may undermine the use of third generation cephalosporin as one of the most potent and last resort antibiotics, underscoring the emergence, and spread of 3GC resistant. *K. pneumoniae* in the study area.

High resistance was also observed against other groups of antibiotics tested. However, the isolates were highly sensitive to carbapenem. About half (40.4 %) of the third generation cephalosporin resistant- *K. pneumoniae* isolates were confirmed as ESBL producers. Five ESBL producing 3GC-R *K. pneumoniae* isolates (IBB16, IBB164, GH22, GH107 and GH205) were identified as *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strains MBT51, RBT40, MO1, J42 and NPK3-1-39 respectively. The presence of ESBL (CTX-M and TEM) genes in *K. pneumoniae* isolates conferring resistance to 3GC and other antibiotics were detected in all representative (100 %) isolates while SHV gene was present in only 2 (40 %) of the isolates in Minna, the study area.

#### 5.2 **Recommendations**

In view of these findings, the following recommendations are made;

i. It is sacrosanct to regularly screen and monitor ESBL producing and non ESBL producing 3GC-R and *K. pneumoniae* isolates in the study area.

- ii. Third generation cephalosporin should be used in combination with a beta lactamase inhibitor like clavulanic acid for the treatment of *K. pneumoniae* wound and other bacterial infections since the presence of clavulanate inhibitor inactivates the beta-lactamase enzymes and enhances the activity of the 3GC.
- iii. Physicians should reduce the over dependence on the use of 3GC in the treatment of severe infections in critically ill patients instead, non -beta lactam drugs should be used as the first choice of antibiotics before resulting to use of last resort cephalosporin drugs.
- iv. Despite the high susceptibility of the isolates to carbapenem, the resistance observed in a few isolates is a red flag that continued use of carbapenem may trigger the rapid spread of carbapenem resistant strains. Hence, the incessant use of carbapenem should be discouraged to preserve the integrity of the drug.
- v. Drug prescriptions should be laboratory guided.
- vi. This study did not establish the reason for resistance to 3GC among non ESBL producers, thus, further studies are needed to investigate the cause of resistance to 3GC among non ESBL producing 3GC- R *K. pneumoniae*.

#### REFERENCES

- Abayneh, M., Tesfaw, G., & Abdissa, A. (2018). Isolation of extended spectrum ßlactamase (ESBL-) producing *Escherichia coli* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from patients with community–onset urinary tract infections in Jimma University Specialised Hospital, Southwest Ethiopia, *Canadian Journal of Infectious Diseases and Medical Microbiology*, 4846159, Retrieved from https: doi:.org/10. 1155/2018/4846159.
- Abdolhamid, G., & Akbar, S. A. (2016). The prevalence of TEM-1 gene causing resistance to beta- lactam antibiotics in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates from clinical samples and plasmid curing. *International Journal of Medical research and Health Sciences*, 5(11).
- Adabara, N. U., Momoh, J. A., Bala, J. D., & Abdulrahaman, M. B. (2012). Prevalence of bacterial urinary tract infection among women attending antenatal clinic in General Hospital Minna in Niger State. *International Journal of Medical Research*, 3(03), 171-173.
- Adabara, N.U., Bakinde, N. D., Enejiyon, S O., Salami, T., & Iorzua, D. (2020). Detection of Extended Spectrum Beta-Lactamase Producing Escherichia coli from Urinary Tract Infection in General Hospital, Minna. *Tanzania Journal of Science* 46(3), 613-619.
- Adekunle, O. O. (2012). Mechanisms of antimicrobial resistance in bacteria; general approach. *International Journal of Pharmaceutical Medicine and Biological Sciences*, 1(2), 2278-5221.
- Aftab, S., Tarik, M., Siddique, A., & Yusuf, A. (2014). Clinical and Microbiological Aspect of Wound infection: A Review Update. Bangladesh *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 1(2), 2411-4820.
- Agale, S.V. (2013). Chronic Leg ulcers: Epidemiology. Antiopathogenesis and management. *Hindawi Publishing Corporation Ulcers*, 413604.Retrieved from <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2013/413604">http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2013/413604</a>.
- Akila, K., Nithyalakshmi, J., Mohanakrishnan, K., & Sumathi, G. (2016). Prevalence of ESBL Producing *Klebsiella* Species and Their in-Vitro Antimicrobial Susceptibility Pattern in a Tertiary Care Hospital. *IOSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences*, 15(11), 05-10.
- Al-Agha, A. G. M., Al-Khafaji, N. J. M., & Al-Azawi, A.K. S. (2017). Isolation and identification of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* using API – 20E analytical system and conventional PCR assay. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Science*, 6(8), 203-210.
- Ali, Z. M. (2018). Horizontal gene conjugative transmission acquisition and transfer of antibiotic- resistance genes in bacteria. *Scientific Journal of Medical Research*, 2(6), 70-74.
- Aljanaby, A. A. J. & Alhasnawi, H. M. R. (2017). Phenotypic and molecular characterisation of multidrug resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from

different clinical sources in Al-Najaf province – Iraq. Pakistan Journal of Biological Sciences, 20(5), 2017-232.

- Aly, M. M., Khalil, S., & Metwaly, A. (2014). Isolation and molecular identification of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from chicks. *Alexandrial Journal of Veterinary Sciences*, 43, 97-103.
- Asaduzzaman, M., Shamim, A., Mian, S., Alam, J., Juliana, F. M., Hossain, N., Das, B., Asma, R., Morshed, M., & Mitra, M. (2018). Resistance Pattern of Cefixime against Uropathogens Causing Urinary Tract Infection in Selected Areas of Dhaka City, Bangladesh. *The International Journal of Engineering and Science* 7(1), 33-39.
- Ayub, M., Rizwan, H., Siddique, S., & Ushna, M. (2015). Isolation of Pathogens Causing Sepsis, Pus and Infected Wounds from Critical Care Unit: A Retrospective Study. *Annal of Clinical Laboratory Research*, 3(4), 50.
- Balantine, E. (2019). Road traffic accidents in Nigeria: A public health problem. *African Medical Journal*, 3, 2.
- Barchitta, M., Quattroachi, A., Maugeri, A., Rosa, M. C., Mastra, C., Sessa, L., Canazi, P., Morolo, G., Oteri, A., Basile, G., & Agodi, A. (2019). Antibiotic consumption and resistance during a 3-year old period in Sicily, Southern Italy. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16, 2253.
- Bartlett, J. G., Auearter, P. G., & Pham, P. A. (2010). The John's hopkins ABX guide diagnosis and treatment of infectious diseases. Jones & Bartlett publishers. Massachusetts. (2<sup>nd</sup>ed.)
- Basak, S., Singh, P., & Rajurka, M. (2016). Multidrug Resistant and extensively Resistant Bacteria: A study, *Journal of Pathogens*. http:// dx.doi.org/10.115/2016/4065603.
- Bengoechea, J. A., & Sa Pessoa, J. (2019). Klebsiella pneumoniae infection biology: Living to contract host defences. Federation of European Microbiological Society, 43(2), 123-144.
- Bidewell, C. A., Williamson, S. M., Rodgers, J., Tang, Y., Ellis, R.J., Petrovokal, L., & Abuonun, M. (2018). Emmergency of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* as a cause of septicaemia in pigs in England, *Plos One*, 13(2), 1-8.
- Biradar, S., & Roopa, C. (2015). Isolation and Antibiogram of clinical specimens. International Journal of Microbiology and Applied Sciences, 4(9), 991-995.
- Bowler, P. G., Duerden, B. I., & Armstrong, D. G. (2001). Wound microbiology and associated approach to wound management. *Clinical Microbiology Review*, 14(2), 244-269.
- Breuec, S., Guessennd, N., Timinouni, M., Le, T. A. H., Cao, V., Ngadjio, A., Randrianirina, F., Thiberge, J. M., Kinana, A., Dufougeray, A., Perrier Gros-Claude, J. D., Boisier, P., Garin, B., & Brisse, S. (2013). *Klebsiella pnuemoniae* resistant to third generation cephalosporins in five African two Vietnamese major

towns: Multiclonal population structure with two major international clonal groups, CG15 and CG258. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, 19, 349-355.

- British Society for Antimicrobial Chemotherapy (BSAC) (2008). Detection of Extended Spectrum ß- lactamases (ESBLs) in *E. coli* and *Klebsiella* species.
- Bush, K. (2010). Alarming Beta- Lactamase Mediated resistance in multidrug resistant *Enterobacteriaceae. Current Opinion* in *Microbiology*, 13(5), 558-564.
- Calbo, E., & Garau, J. (2015). The changing epidemiology of hospital outbreaks due to ESBL-producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae*: The CTX-M-15 type consolidation. *Future Microbiology* 10, 1063–1075.
- Carattoli, A. (2013). Plasmid and spread of resistance. *International Journal of Medical Microbiology*, 303(6-7), 298- 304.
- Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDCP) (2013). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in Healthcare Settings. Available at http://www.cdc,gov/HAI/organisms/ *Klebsiella*.htm.
- Chatterjee, M., Banerjee, M., Guha, S., Lahir, S., & Karak, K. (2012). Study of drug resistance pattern of principal ESBL producing urinary isolates in an urban Hospital Setting in India. *Lankan Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 1(2), 6-41.
- Cheesbrough, M. (2010). *District laboratory practice in tropical countries, Part II.* 2nd Edition update. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) (2018). Performance standard for microbial susceptibility testing 17<sup>th</sup> information supplement. CLSJM10017. CLSJ Wayne, P.A.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (2018). Performance standard for antimicrobial susceptibility testing 22<sup>th</sup> information supplement. M100.522 Wayne PA.
- Cox, R. (2015). Tools for genetics and genomics: Polymerase chain reaction. *American Board of Internal Medicine with Sub- speciality in Infectious Disease*, 4, 19.
- Da Silva, Y., Ferrari, R. ., Martins, V. A., & Junior, C. A. C. (2019). Global review of Beta- lactam resistance genes in *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. *The Open Infectious Diseases Journal*, 11, 22-23.
- Decarvalho, R. L. R., Campos, C. C., Franco, L. M. C., Rocha, M. A., & Ercole, F. F. (2017). Incidence and risk factors for surgical site infection in general surgeries. *Revista. Latino-Americana Enfermagem*, 25, 2848.
- Dowling, A., Dwyer, J. O., & Adley, C. C. (2017). Antibiotics: Mode of action and mechanisms of resistance. Antimicrobial research: Novel bioknowledge and educational programme. (A. mendez-vilas, Ed.). Retrieved from https://www. Researchgate.net/publication/publication/ 317381477.

- Dsouza, R., Pinto, N. A., Hwang, I., Cho, Y., Yong, D., Choi, J., Lee, K., & Chong, Y. (2017). Panel strains of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* for beta-lactam antibiotic evaluation: Their phenotypic and genotypic characterization. *Peer Journal*, 19 (5), 2896.
- Effah, C. Y., Sun, T., Liu, S., & Wu, Y. (2020). *Klebsiella pneumoniae*: an increasing threat to public health. *Annals of Clinical Microbiology and Antimicrobials*, 19, 1.
- Elhani, D., Barkir, L., & Aouni, M. (2010). Molecular Epidemiology of Extended Spectrum Beta- Lactamase producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strains in Tunis, Tunisia, 1195-2005. *Clinical Microbiology Infection*, 16, 160-165.
- Ensor, V. M., Jamal, W., & Rotimi, V. O. (2009). Predominance of CTX-M -15 extended spectrum B- lactamases in diverse *Esherichia Coli* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in Kuwait. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents*, 33, 487-489.
- Fadeyi, A., Zumuk, C. P., Raheem, R. A., Nwabuisi, C., & Desalu, O. O. (2016). Prevalence And Antibiotic Susceptibility Pattern Of ESBL Producing Klebsiellae Isolated From Clinical Specimens In A Nigerian Tertiary Hospital. *African Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 10 (1), 32–37.
- Ferreira, R. L., Silva, B. M. C., Rezende, G. S., Nakamura- Silva, R., Pintado- Silva, A., Campanini, E. B., Brito, M. C. A., Silva, E. M. L., Freire, C. C. M., Cunha, A. F., & Pranchievicius, M. C. (2019). High prevalence of Multidrug – resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* harbouring Several virulence and ß- lactamase encoding genes in a Brazillian intensive care unit. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9. 3198.
- Fookes, C. (2018). Third generation cephalosporins. Retrieved from <u>https://www.drugs.com/mtn/cefixime.htm/</u>.
- Founou, R. C., Founou, L. L., Allam, M., Ismail, A., & Essack, Y. S. (2019). Extended Spectrum ß-lactamase (ESBL) -producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from Hospitalized patients in Kwazulu- Nata, South Africa. *Scientific Reports*, 9, 6266.
- Frank, J. A., Reich, C. I., Sharma, S., Weisbaum, J. S., Wilson, B. A., & Olsen, G. J., (2008). Critical Evaluation of two Primers Commonly Used for Amplification of Bacterial 16S rRNA genes. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74, 2470 -2461.
- Fromatin, I., Seyer, D., Waterson, S., Rollot, F., Elard, J., Escande, M. C., Rycke, Y., Kriegel, I., & Garde, V. L. (2013). Bacterial Floras and Biofilms of malignant wounds associated with breast cancers. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 51 (10), 3368-3373.
- Gashe, F., Mulisa, E., Mekonnen, M., & Zeleke, G. (2018). Antimicrobial resistance profile of extended of different clinical isolates against third generation cephalosporins. *Hindawi Journal of Pharmaceutics*, 1-7.
- Geographic Information System (2021). Special distribution of features in Minna. Map of the Study Area. Https: gisachievers.com

- Giske, C. G., Monnet, D. L., Cars, O., & Carmeli, Y. (2008). Clinical and Economic Impact of common multidrug –resistant Gram-negative bacilli. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy*, 52(3), 813-821.
- Giwa, J. F., Ige, O. T., Ige, O. T., Haruna, D. M., Yacub, Y., & Lamido, T. Z. (2019). Extended–Spectrum beta-lactamase production and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern of uropathogens in tertiary Hospital in Northwest, Nigeria. *Annals of Tropical Pathology*, 9, 11-16.
- Global surgical Collaborative. (2018).Surgical site infection after gastrointestinal surgerynin high-income, middle-income and low- income countries: A prospective, international, multicentre cohort study. *Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 18, 516-525.
- Haesler, E., & Ousey, K. (2018). Evolution of the wound infection continuum. Wound International, 9(4), retrieved from www.woundsinternational.com.
- Han, G., & Ceilley, R. (2017). Chronic wound healing: A review of current Management and treatment. *Advanced Therapy*, 34, 599-610.
- Harris, A. D., Kotetishvili, M., Shurland, S., Johson, J. A., Morris, J. G., & Nemoy, L. L. (2007). Patient -to- patient transmission is important in extended spectrum betalactamase producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* acquisition. *Clinical Infectious Disease*, 45, 1347-1350.
- Harrison, C, J., & Bratcher, D. (2008). Cephalosporins: A review. *Journal of American Academy of Paediatrics*, 29, 264.
- Heidary, M., Nasiri, M.J, Dabiri, H., & Tarashi, S. (2018). Prevalence of Drug-Resustant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in Iran: A new review article. *Iran Journal of Public Health*, 47 (3), 317-326.
- Hosimin, K., & Probakaran, G. (2012). Studies on isolation and characterisation of some wound infection causing bacteria. *Academic Journals*, 1 (2), 26-31.
- Hussein, K. A., Hasan, Z. A., Jassim, U. T., & Al- Mussawi., A. (2016). Extended Spectrum ß-lactamase (ESBL)-producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from burn wound infection. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences*, 5(9), 400-404.
- Huddleson, J. R. (2014). Horizontal gene transfer in the human gastrointestinal tract.:Potential spread of antibiotic resistance genes. *Infection and Drug Resistance*, 7, 167-176.

- Huynh, D. T. N., & Kim, Y. (2017). Identification of pathogenic factors in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* using impedimetric sensor equipped with Biomimetic surfaces. *Sensors*, 17, 1-13.
- Ibrahim, M. E., Abbas, M., Al- Shahrai, & Elamin, B. K. (2019). Phenotypic characterization of Extended Spectrum-Beta-Lactamsae- and- and Ampc Blactamase- producing gram- negative bacterial in a referral Hospital, Saudi Arabia-Canadian, *Journal of Infectious Diseases and Medical Microbiology*, 6054694, <u>https://doi</u>: Org/10/1155/2019/6054694.
- Idakwo, S.O., Mawak, J. D., & Abalaka, M. E. (2015). Prevalence and Antibiogram of Urinary Tract Infections in Patients Attending Hospitals in Minna, Niger State. International *Journal of Microbiology, Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 20 (10), 08-12.
- Iregbu, K. C., & Nwajiobi-Princewill, P. I. (2013). Urinary tract infections in a tertiary Hospital in Abuja, Nigeria. *African Journal of Clinical. Expert and Microbiology*, 14(3), 169-173.
- Iroha, I. R., Okoye, E., Osigwe, C. A., Moses, I.B., Ejikeugwu, C. P., & Nwakaeze, A. E., Olowo-Okere, A., Ibrahim, Y. K., Sani, A., Atata, R. F. & Olayinka, B. O. (2017). Prevalence of Surgical Site Infection in a Nigerian University Teaching Hospital. *Journal* of *Pharmaceutical and Allied Sciences*, 14 (1), 2430–2438
- Jacoby, G.A. (2009). AmpC beta-lactamases. *Clinical Microbiology Review*, 22, 161–182.
- Jerry, T., Queen, A. T., Tersagh, I., & Ester, E. (2018). Antibiotic susceptibility pattern of Gram negative bacteria isolated from infected wounds of patients in two health care centres in Gboko Town. *Journal of Clinical Case Report*, 8(2), 1083.
- Jeong, H., Arif, B., Caetano-Anollês, G., Kim, K. M., & Nasir, A. (2019). Horizontal gene transfer in human-associated microorganisms inferred by phylogenetic reconstruction and *reconciliation*. *Scientific Reports*, 9, 5953. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-42227-5.
- Khaertynov, K. S., Anohin, V, A., Rizvanov, A. A., Davidyuk, Y. N., Semyonova, D. R., Lubin, S. A., & Skvortsova, N. N. (2018). Virulence factors and antibiotic resistance of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strains isolated from Neonates with Sepsis. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 5, 225.
- Kidd, T. J., Mills, G., Sä-pessoa, J., Dumigan, A., Frank, G. C., Insua, J. L., Hobley, L., & Bengoechea, J. (2017). A *Klebsuella pneumoniaae* antibiotic resistance mechanism that subdues host defences and promotes virulence. *EMBO Molecular Medicine*, 9, 430-447.
- Kahle, B., Hermmans, H. J., Gallenkemper, G. (2011). Evidence- based treatment of chronic leg ulcers. *Dtsch Arztebi International*, 108(14), 231-237.
- Kihla, A. J. T., Ngunde, P. J., Evelyn, M. S., Gerard, N., & Ndip, R. N. (2014). Risk factors for wound infection in health care facilities in Buea, Cameroon: Aerobic

bacterial pathogens and antibiogram of isolates. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 18(6), 2304.

- Kim, J., Jo, A., Chukeatirote, E., & Ahn, J. (2016). Assessment of antibiotic treatment in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* exposed to sequential invitro antibiotic treatment. *Annals* of *Clinical Microbiology and Antimicrobials*, 15(60), 016-0173.
- Knopp, M. (2018). Mechanisms of antibiotic resistance evolution. Digital Comprehensive summaries of Uppsala dissertation from the faculty of medicine. 59, 1477.
- Kothari, S., Mishara, V., Ranjuan, N., & Singh, A. (2013). Third generation cephalosporin- resistance in *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates: an emerging threat. *International Journal Basic and Clinical Pharmacology*, 2(11) 56-60.
- Krishnamoorthy, G., Tikhonova, E. B., Dhamdhere, G., & Zgurskaya, H. I. (2013). On the role of ToIC in multidrug efflux: The function and assembly of AcrAB-ToICtolerates significant depletion of intracellular ToIC protein. *Molecular Microbiology*, 46, 165-170.
- Li, B., & Zhoua, D. (2014). Molecular pathogenesis of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. *Future Microbiology*, 9(9), 1071-1081.
- Liberto, M. C., Matera, G., Quirino, A., Lamberti, A. G., Capicotto, R., Puccio, R., Barreca, G.S., Foca, E., Cascio, A., & Foca, A. (2009). Phenotypic and genotypic evaluation of slime production by conventional and molecular microbiological techniques. *Microbiological Research*, 164(5), 522-528.
- Lin, W. P., Wang, J. T., Chang, S. C., Chang, F. Y., Fung, C. P., Chuang, Y. C., Cheng, Y. S., Shiau, Y. R., Tan, M. C., Wang, H. Y., Lai, J. F., Huang, I. W., & Lauderdale, T. L. (2016). The antibiotic susceptibility of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from community settings in Taiwan, a trend analysis. *Scientific Reports*, 6 (1), 1-11.
- Livermore, D. M., & Brown, D. F. (2003). Detection of ß- lactamase mediated resistance antibiotic resistance monitoring reference laboratory, central Public Health Laboratory. 61 Colindale Avenue London, NW95TH; Clinical Microbiology and Public Health Laboratory, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Hills Road, Cambridge, CB22QW, UK.
- Logan, L. K. J., Braykov, N. P., Weinstein, R. A., & Laxminarayan, R. (2014). Extended -Beta lactamase producing and third generation cephalosporin – resistant *Enterobacteriaceae* in children: Trends in the United States. *Journal of the Paediatric Infectious Diseases Society*, 3(4), 320-328.
- Long, S. W., Lison, S. E., Saavedra, Cantu, C., Davis J. J., Brettin, T., & Olsen, R. J. (2017). Whole – genome sequencing of human clinical *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, *Klebsiella varicola* and *Klebsiella quasipneumoniae*. Clinical Science and Epidemiology. *American Society for Microbiology*, DOI: 10. 1128/ mSphere Direct.00290-17.
- Mansury, D., Motamedifar, M., Savari, J., Shirazi, B., Khatedi, A. (2016). Antibiotic susceptibility pattern and identification of extended spectrum B- lactamases

(ESBLs) in clinical isolates of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from Shiraz Iran. *Iranian Journal of Microbiology*, 8(1), 55.

- Marcoleta, A. E., Veras, M. A., Ortizseverin, J., Väsquez, L., Berrios-Pasterm, C., Sabag, A. V., Chavez, F. P., Allende, M. L., Sanviago. C. A., Monsterio, O., & Lagos, R. (2018). Evaluating Different Virulence traits of *Klebsiella Pneumoniae* using Dictyotelium discoideum and Zebrafish Larvae as Host models. *Frontiers in Cellular Infection Microbiology*, 8(30), 1-20.
- Martin, R. M., & Becham, M. A. (2018). Colonization, infection and the accessory genome of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*, 8(4), 1-5.
- Mazzariol, A., Bazaj, A., & Cornaglia, G. (2017). Multidrug-resistant Gram-negative bacteria causing urinary tract infections: a review. *Journal of Chemotherapy*, 29(1), 2-9, DOI: 10.1080/1120009X.2017.1380395.
- Meng, X., Yang, J., Duan, J., Liu, S., Huang, X., Fu, C., Li, J., Dou, Q., Liu, Y., Wang, J., Yan, Q., Zou, M., Liu, W., & Peng, Z., Cheng, L., Li, C., & Wu, A. (2019). Assessing molecular epidemiology of carbapenem\_ resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* (CR- *K*. *P*) with MLST and MALDI-TOF in Central China. *Scientific Reporters*, 9, 2271.
- Mohammed, A., Saied, M.E., Gebrecherkos, T., Tiruneh, M., & Moges, F. (2017). Bacterial isolates and their antimicrobial susceptibility patterns in wound infection among inpatients and outpatients attending Referal Hospital, Northwest Ethiopia. *International Journal of Microbiology*, <u>https://doi</u>:Org/10.1155/895 38922.
- Moore, D. (2017). Antibiotic classification and mechanism. Retrieved from www. orthobullets. Com /topicview? Id =9059
- Moradigaravand, D., Martin, V., Peacock, J. S., & Parkhill, J. (2017). Evolution and Epidemiology of Multidrug-Resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in United Kingdom and Ireland. *American Society for Microbiology*, 8(1), 1-13.
- Muhammed, A., Adeshina, G., & Ibrahim, Y. K. (2013). Antibiotics susceptibility pattern of bacterial isolates from wound infection in a tertiary Hospital in Nigeria. Tropical *Journal of Pharmaceutical Research*, 2(4), 617-621.
- Mulani, M. S., Kamble, E. E., Kumkar, S. N., Tawre, M. S., & Pardeshi, K. R. (2019). Emergency strategies to combat ESKAPE pathogens in the era of antimicrobial resistance: A review. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 10, 539.
- Muller-Schulte, E., Tuo, N. M., Akoua-Koffi, C., Schaumburg, F., & Becker, S. L. (2020). High Prevalence of ESBL Producing *Klebsiella Pneumoniae* in clinical samples from central Cote d'Ivoire. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 91, 207-209.
- Nas, F. S., Imam, I. U., Yahaya, A., Jido, B. A., Ali, M. (2019). Prevalence of *Klebsiella Pneumoniae* Isolated from Pregnant Women with Urinary Tracts Infections. *Archives Journal of Urology*, 4 (1), 32-38.

- National Population Commission (2006). Report of Nigeria's National population commission on the 2006 concensus. *JSTOR*, 33, 206-210.
- Negut, Grumezescu, V., & Grumezescu, A. M. (2018). Treatment Strategies for infected wounds. *Molecules*, 23, 1-3.
- Oli, A. N., Eze, D. E., Gugu, T, H., Ezeobi, I., Maduagwu, U. N., & Ihekwereme, C. P. (2017). Multi-antibiotic resistant extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing bacteria pose a challenge to the effective treatment of wound and skin infections. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 27, 66.
- Paczosa, M. K., & Mecsas, J. (2016). *Klebsiella pneumoniae*: going on the offense with a strong defence. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Review*, 80, 629-661.
- Park, S. H. (2014). Third-generation cephalosporin resistance in Gram-negative bacteria in the community: A growing public health concern. *The Korean Journal Internal Medicine*, 29(1) 27-30.
- Paterson, D. L., & Bonomo, R. A. (2005). Extended Spectrum Beta-lactamases: A clinical update. *Clinical Microbiology Review*, 18, (4), 657-686.
- Perween, N., Prakash, S. K., & Siddiqui, O. (2015). Multidrug resistant *Klebsiella* isolates in burn patients: A comparative study. *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research*, 9(9), 14-16.
- Pondei, K., Fente, B. G., & Oladepo, O. (2012). Current Microbial isolates from wound swabs, their culture and sensitivity pattern at the Niger Delta University Teaching Hospital, Okolaloriri, Nigeria. *Tropical Medicine and Health*, 41(2), 49-53.
- Proskesch, B.C., Kim, J., Raj, P., Tekippe, E. M., & Greenberg, D. E. (2016). Primary osteomyelitis caused by hypervirulent *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. *Infection and Immunity*, 79, 997-1006.
- Pujji, O. J. S., Nakarmi, K. K., Shrestha, B., Rai, S. M., Jeffery, S. L. A. (2019). The bacteriological profile of burn wounds at a tertiary burn centre in Nepal. *Journal* of Burn Care and Research 40(6), 838-845.
- Qadeer, N., Durrani, M. A., & Lqbal, S. M. (2013). Multidrug resistant *Escherichia coli* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* causing urinary tract infection in pregnant women. *International Journal of Pathology*, 11(12), 45-49.
- Qamar, M. U., Rasool, M. H. M., Jahan, S., Shafique, M., & Aslam, B. (2019). Antimicrobials, antibiofilm strategies and activity. 82300, Retrieved from <u>http://dx.doi</u>: /org/10.57721.
- Qureshi, S. (2019). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* Infection and Clinical Presentation. Medscape. Retrieved from www.emedicine Medscape .com/article/ 219907clinical.
- Renvoisé, A., Decré, D., Amarsy-Guerle, R., Huang, T., Jost, C., Podglajen, I., Raskine, L., Genel, N., Bogaerts, P., Jarlier, V., & Arlet, G. (2013). Evaluation of the Lacta Test, a Rapid Test Detecting Resistance to Third-Generation Cephalosporins in

Clinical Strains of *Enterobacteriaceae*. *Clinical Journal of Microbiology*, 51(12), 412-417.

- Sani, R, A., Garba, S. A., Oywale, O. A., & Ibrahim, A. (2012). Antibiotic resistance profile of Gram positive bacteria isolated from wound infection in Minna, Bida, Kontagora and Suleja Area of Niger State. *Journals of Health Sciences*, 2(3), 9-22.
- Santajit, S., & Indrawwattana, N. (2016). Mechanism of Antimicrobial Resistance in ESKAPE pathogens. *Biomedical Research International*, 2016, 2475067, 8, https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/2475067.
- Saraswathi, R., Velayutharaj A., & Noyal M. J. (2015). Occurrence of Extended Spectrum Beta Lactamase (ESBL) Producers in Postoperative Wound Infection. *Scholars Journal of Applied Medical Sciences*, 3(2G), 995-999.
- Shabbaz, K. (2017). Cephalosporins: pharmacology and chemistry. *Pharmaceutical and Biological Evaluations*, 4(6), 234-238.
- Shaikh, S., Fatima, J., Shakil. S., Mohd, S., Rizviz, S. M., & Kamal, M. A. (2015). Antibiotic resistance and extended spectrum beta- lactamase: Types epidemiology and treatment. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 22, (1) 90-101.
- Shi, Q., Lan, P., Huang, D., Hua, X., Jiang, Y., Zhou, J., & Yu, Y. (2018). Diversity of virulent level phenotype of hypervirulent. *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from different sequence type lineage. *BMC Microbiology*, 18(94), 1-6.
- Singh, A. A., Jain, S., Kumar, D., Singh, R. P., & Bhatt, H. (2015). Antimicrobial susceptibility pattern of extended-spectrum beta- lactamase producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* clinical isolates in an Indian tertiary hospital. Journal of Research in *Pharmacy Practice*, 4(3), 153–159.
- Siu, L. K., Yel, K. M., Fung, C. P., & Chang, F. Y. (2012). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* liver abscess: A new invasive syndrome, *Lancet Infectious Disease*, 12, 881-887.
- Struve, C., Roe, C. C., Stegger, M., Stalhut. S. G., Hansen, D. S., & Engelthaler, D. M. (2015). Mapping the evolution of hypervilulent *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. *Medical Microbiology*, 6, 6-15. doi: 10: 1128/mBio.00630-15.
- Tacconelli, E., Carrara, E., Salvodi, A., Harbarth, S., Mendelson, M., Monnet, D. L., Puncini, C., Kahilmeter, G., Kluytmans, J., Carmile, Y., Ouellette, M., Otterson, K., Patel, J., Cvaleri, M., Cox, E. M., Houchens C. R., Graysom, M. L., Hanson, P., Singh, N., Theuretzbacher, U., & Magrini, N. (2018). Discovery, research and development of new antibiotic: The WHO priority list of antibiotic- resistant bacteria and tuberculosis. *Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 18, (3), 318-327.
- Tadesse, B. T., Ashley, E. A., Ongarello, S., Havumaki, J., Wijegoonewardena1, M., González I. J., & Dittrich, S. (2017). Antimicrobial resistance in Africa: A systematic review. BMC *Infectious Diseases*, 17, 6-16. doi :10.1186/s12879-017-2713-1.

- Teklu, D. S., Ngeri, A. A., Legese, M. H., Bedada, T. L., Woldemariam, H. K., & Tullu, K. D. (2019). Extended –Spectrum beta- lactamase production and multidrug resistance among *Enterobacteriaceae* isolated in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. *Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control*, 8, 39.
- Trindade, L. C., Marques, E., Lopes, D. B., & Ferreira, M. A. S.V. (2007). Development of a molecular method for detection and identification of *Xantomonas campestris* pv. Viticola, *Summa Phytopathologica*, 33(1), 20-25.
- Venezia, S. N., Kondratyeva, K. & Carattoli, A. (2017). *Klebsiella pneumoniae*: A major worldwide source and shuttle for antibiotic resistance. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 41(3), 252-275.
- Wawrik, B., Kerkhof, L., Zylstra, G. J., & Kukor, J. J. (2005). Identification of Unique Type II Polyketide Synthase Genes in Soil. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 71(5), 2232–2238.
- Wei, J., Wenjie, Y., Ping, L., Na, W., Haxia, R., & Xuequn, Z. (2018). Antibiotic resistance of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* through ß- arrestin recruitment \_induced ßlactamase signalling pathway. *Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine*, 15, 2247-2254.
- Wohlwend, N., Enimiani, A., Francey, T., & Perreten, V. (2015). Third generation cephalosporin- resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from humans and companion animals in Switzerland: Spread of DHA 11 clonesin a veterinary setting. *Antimicrobial Agent and Chemotherapy*, 59, 2949-2955.
- Woodford, N., Turton, J. F., & Livermore, D. M. (2011). Multidrug resistant Gramnegative bacteria: The role of high- risk clones in the dissemination of antibiotic resistance. *FEMS Microbiology Review*, 33, 736-755.
- World Health Organization (2014). Antimicrobial resistance: Global report on surveillance. Resistance to antibacterial drug in selected bacteria of International concern. Retrieved from WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data.
- Xin, T., Shengyi, W., Dongan, C., Fuhe, W., Hongsheng, W., Yongming, L., & Hui, W. (2019). Antibiotic Resistance Profiles and Virulence Markers of *Escherichia coli* Strains Isolated from Diarrheal Lambs in Gansu and Qinghai. China 0253-8318 doi:10.29261/pakvetj/2019.102.
- Yazdanpanah, L., Adarvishi, S., & Nasiri, M. (2015). Literature review on management of diabetic foot ulcer. *World Journal of Diabetic*, 2(1), 37-53.
- Zahedani, S. S., Rigi, S., Bokaeian, M., Moghaddam, M. A. A., & Moghadampour, M. (2016). First report of TEM-104-, SHV-99-, SHV-108-, and SHV-110producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* from Iran. *Revistada da Sociedade. Brasilera de Medicine Tropical*, 49 (4), 1678-9849.
- Zaman, S. B., Hussain, M. A., Nye, R., Mehta, V., Mamum, K. T., & Hossain, N. (2017). A review on antibiotic resistance: Alarm bells are ringing. *Cureus*, 9(6), 1403.

| Isolates | MCA           | BA             | G/RXN | SHAPE | Motility |
|----------|---------------|----------------|-------|-------|----------|
| GH5      | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH12     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH22     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH40     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH45     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH56     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH67     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH72     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH79     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH90     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH97     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH101    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH107    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH113    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH121    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH130    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH134    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH137    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH144    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH149    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH153    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH158    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
|          |               |                |       |       |          |

Appendix A: Colonial morphology of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates

# **Appendix A: Continues**

| Isolates | МСА           | BA             | G/RXN | SHAPE | Motility |
|----------|---------------|----------------|-------|-------|----------|
| GH166    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH171    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH177    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH181    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH195    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH200    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH205    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH217    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH226    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH237    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH254    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH259    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH267    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| GH273    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB7     | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB16    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB21    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB29    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB37    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB43    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB51    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB75    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
|          |               |                |       |       |          |

| Isolates | MCA           | BA             | G/RXN | SHAPE | Motility |
|----------|---------------|----------------|-------|-------|----------|
| IBB83    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB94    | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB106   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB114   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB125   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB138   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB147   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB159   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB164   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB170   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB182   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB196   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |
| IBB206   | Mucoid & Pink | White & mucoid | -     | SR    | NM       |

Key: MCA= MacConkey agar, BA= Blood agar, G/RXN= Gram reaction, - = Negative, SR= Short rods, NM= Non mortile, & = and

| Isolates | Indole | Methyl | Voges-    | Citrate | Urease | Catalase | Coagulase | Oxidase |
|----------|--------|--------|-----------|---------|--------|----------|-----------|---------|
|          |        | Red    | Proskauer |         |        |          |           |         |
| GH5      |        |        | +         | +       | +      | +        |           |         |
| CI112    | -      | -      | т         | т       | т      | т.       | -         | -       |
| GH12     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH22     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH40     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH45     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH56     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH67     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH72     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH79     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH90     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH97     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH101    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH107    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH113    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH121    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH130    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH134    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH137    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH144    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH149    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH153    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH158    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |

# Appendix B: Biochemical characteristics of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates

| Isolates | Indole | Methyl | Voges-    | Citrate | Urease | Catalase | Coagulase | Oxidase |
|----------|--------|--------|-----------|---------|--------|----------|-----------|---------|
|          |        | Red    | Proskauer |         |        |          |           |         |
| GH166    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH171    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH177    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH181    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH195    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH200    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH205    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH217    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH226    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH237    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH254    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH259    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH267    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| GH273    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB7     | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB16    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB21    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB29    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB37    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB43    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB51    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB75    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |

# **Appendix B: Continues**

| Isolates | Indole | Methyl | Voges-    | Citrate | Urease | Catalase | Coagulase | Oxidase |
|----------|--------|--------|-----------|---------|--------|----------|-----------|---------|
|          |        | Red    | Proskauer |         |        |          |           |         |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB83    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB94    | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB106   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB114   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB125   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB138   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB147   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB159   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
| IBB164   | -      | _      | +         | +       | +      | +        | _         | _       |
| IDD101   |        |        | ·         | I       | ï      | I        |           |         |
| IBB170   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | _         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB182   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB196   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |
|          |        |        |           |         |        |          |           |         |
| IBB206   | -      | -      | +         | +       | +      | +        | -         | -       |

# **Appendix B: Continues**

KEY: += Positive and - = Negative

| Isolates | Slant | Butt | Gas | H <sub>2</sub> S |
|----------|-------|------|-----|------------------|
| GH5      | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH12     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH22     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH40     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH45     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH56     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH67     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH72     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH79     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH90     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH97     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH101    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH107    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH113    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH121    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH130    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH134    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH137    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH144    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH149    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH153    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH158    | А     | А    | +   | -                |

Appendix C: Growth of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates on triple iron sugar (TSI)

| Isolates | Slant | Butt | Gas | H <sub>2</sub> S |
|----------|-------|------|-----|------------------|
| GH166    | Α     | A    | +   | -                |
| GH171    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH177    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH181    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH195    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH200    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH205    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH217    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH226    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH237    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH254    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH259    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH267    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| GH273    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB7     | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB16    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB21    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB29    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB37    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB43    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB51    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB75    | А     | А    | +   | -                |

**Appendix C: Continues** 

| Isolates | Slant | Butt | Gas | H <sub>2</sub> S |
|----------|-------|------|-----|------------------|
| IBB83    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB94    | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB106   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB114   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB125   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB138   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB147   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB159   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB164   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB170   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB182   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB196   | А     | А    | +   | -                |
| IBB206   | А     | А    | +   | -                |

**Appendix C: Continues** 

Key: + = Positive, - = Negative, A= Acid production,  $H_2S$ = Hydrogen Sulphide production

| Isolates | Glucose | Lactose | Sucrose | Mannitol | Fructose | Galactose |
|----------|---------|---------|---------|----------|----------|-----------|
| GH5      | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH12     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH22     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH40     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH45     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH56     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH67     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH72     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH79     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH90     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH97     | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH101    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH107    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH113    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH121    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH130    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH134    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH137    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH144    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH149    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH153    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| GH158    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |

Appendix D: Results of sugar fermentation tests for the *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates

| Isolates | Glucose | Lactose | Sucrose | Mannitol | Fructose | Galactose |
|----------|---------|---------|---------|----------|----------|-----------|
| IBB83    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB94    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB106   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB114   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB125   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB138   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB147   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB159   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB164   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB170   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB182   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB196   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB206   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |

# **Appendix D: Continues**

Key: + (Positive) and – (Negative)

| Isolates | Glucose | Lactose | Sucrose | Mannitol | Fructose | Galactose |
|----------|---------|---------|---------|----------|----------|-----------|
| IBB83    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB94    | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB106   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB114   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB125   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB138   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB147   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB159   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB164   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB170   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB182   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB196   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |
| IBB206   | +       | +       | +       | +        | +        | +         |

# **Appendix D: Continues**

KEY: + (Positive) and – (Negative)

| IC    | СТХ | CAZ | CRO | CFM | CPD | CDR | IMP | CN | СРХ | PN |
|-------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|----|-----|----|
| GH5   | S   | S   | S   | Ι   | S   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | R  |
| GH12  | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | Ι  |
| GH22  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | Ι   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| GH40  | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | R   | R   | S   | R  | S   | R  |
| GH45  | R   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | Ι   | R   | S   | R  | S   | R  |
| GH56  | R   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | Ι  | Ι   | R  |
| GH67  | Ι   | S   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | R   | R  |
| GH72  | R   | R   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | R  | S   | R  |
| GH79  | R   | R   | Ι   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | Ι   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| GH90  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH97  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | Ι   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH101 | Ι   | R   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |
| GH107 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH113 | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | R  |
| GH121 | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | S  |
| GH130 | R   | Ι   | S   | R   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |
| GH134 | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | R  | S   | Ι  |
| GH137 | R   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |

Appendix E: Antibiotic susceptibility test results in General Hospital Minna

**Appendix E: Continues** 

| IC    | СТХ | CAZ | CRO | CFM | CPD | CDR | IMP | CN | СРХ | PN |
|-------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|----|-----|----|
| GH144 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| GH149 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| GH153 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH158 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | Ι   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH166 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH171 | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | R  |
| GH177 | Ι   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH181 | R   | Ι   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | R  |
| GH195 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| GH200 | S   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | R  |
| GH205 | R   | R   | S   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | S  |
| GH217 | Ι   | Ι   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH266 | R   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | S   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH237 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R  | R   | R  |
| GH254 | Ι   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | R   | S   | Ι  | R   | R  |
| GH259 | R   | S   | S   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | S   | Ι  | Ι   | Ι  |
| GH267 | R   | Ι   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | S  |
| GH273 | S   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | R  | S   | R  |

**Appendix E: Continues** 

| IC     | СТХ | CAZ | CRO | CFM | CPD | CDR | IMP | CN | СРХ | PN |
|--------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|----|-----|----|
| IBB7   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | Ι   | R  | S   | R  |
| IBB16  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| IBB21  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | R  | R   | R  |
| IBB29  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | R  |
| IBB37  | Ι   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | Ι  |
| IBB43  | R   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | R  |
| IBB51  | R   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | Ι   | R   | S   | Ι  | S   | Ι  |
| IBB75  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |
| IBB83  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | R  |
| IBB94  | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | Ι  | Ι   | R  |
| IBB106 | S   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | Ι  |
| IBB114 | R   | Ι   | S   | S   | R   | Ι   | S   | R  | Ι   | Ι  |
| IBB125 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | Ι  | Ι   | R  |
| IBB138 | R   | Ι   | S   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |

**Appendix E: Continues** 

| IC     | СТХ | CAZ | CRO | CFM | CPD | CDR | IMP | CN | CPX | PN |
|--------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|----|-----|----|
| IBB147 | S   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | Ι  | Ι   | Ι  |
| IBB159 | S   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | R  | Ι   | R  |
| IBB164 | R   | R   | R   | Ι   | R   | R   | S   | S  | R   | R  |
| IBB170 | Ι   | Ι   | Ι   | S   | Ι   | R   | S   | S  | S   | R  |
| IBB182 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | S  | Ι   | R  |
| IBB196 | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | R   | S   | S  | R   | R  |
| IBB206 | R   | S   | S   | S   | S   | R   | S   | I  | S   | R  |

Key: IC (Isolates code), CTX (Cefotaxime), CAZ (Ceftazidime), CRO (Ceftriaxone), CFM (Cefixime), CPD (Cefpodoxime), CDR (Cedinir), IMP (Imipenem), CPX (Ciprofloxacin), CN (Gentamycin) PN (Ampicillin), S (Sensitive) (I) Intermediate and R (Resistant)

| ESBLS | СТХ | CAZ | CPD | A/C | ESBL RXN |
|-------|-----|-----|-----|-----|----------|
| GH22  | 23  | 20  | NT  | 17  | Positive |
| GH90  | 18  | 15  | NT  | 20  | Positive |
| GH97  | 21  | 20  | 20  | 18  | Positive |
| GH107 | 19  | 17  | NT  | 16  | Positive |
| GH144 | 20  | 16  | 18  | 19  | Positive |
| GH149 | 18  | 21  | 21  | 23  | Positive |
| GH153 | 23  | 20  | 20  | 24  | Positive |
| GH158 | 21  | 20  | 19  | 25  | Positive |
| GH166 | 24  | 18  | 21  | 22  | Positive |
| GH195 | 22  | 21  | 16  | 20  | Positive |
| GH205 | 19  | 14  | 17  | 18  | Positive |
| GH237 | 20  | 16  | 18  | 17  | Positive |

Appendix F: Screening results of 23 ESBL producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates

| ESBLs  | СТХ | CAZ | CPD | A/C | ESBL RXN |
|--------|-----|-----|-----|-----|----------|
| IBB7   | 20  | 15  | 19  | 12  | Positive |
| IBB16  | 21  | 20  | 18  | 19  | Positive |
| IBB21  | 23  | 20  | 23  | 24  | Positive |
| IBB29  | 19  | 20  | 16  | 17  | Positive |
| IBB75  | 20  | 18  | 19  | 12  | Positive |
| IBB83  | 24  | 21  | 21  | 18  | Positive |
| IBB94  | 18  | 19  | 18  | 16  | Positive |
| IBB125 | 23  | 19  | 20  | 14  | Positive |
| IBB164 | 22  | 18  | 22  | 23  | Positive |
| IBB182 | 25  | 24  | 19  | 18  | Positive |
| IBB196 | 19  | 16  | 21  | 17  | Positive |

**Appendix F: Continues** 

Key: (Isolates code), CTX (Cefotaxime), CAZ (Ceftazidime), CPD (Cefpodoxime), A/C (Amoxacillin/ Clavulanic Acid) and RXN (Reaction). NT (Not Tested).

| Non ESBLs | СТХ | CAZ | CPD | A/C | ESBL RXN |
|-----------|-----|-----|-----|-----|----------|
| CH5       | 26  | 24  | 21  | 20  | Negative |
| CH12      | 23  | 24  | 23  | 22  | Negative |
| CH40      | 24  | 21  | 16  | 18  | Negative |
| CH45      | 20  | 19  | 19  | 20  | Negative |
| CH56      | 22  | 28  | 21  | 21  | Negative |
| CH67      | 24  | 22  | 18  | 16  | Negative |
| CH72      | 23  | 13  | 20  | 18  | Negative |
| CH79      | 22  | 16  | 18  | 17  | Negative |
| CH101     | 24  | 17  | 19  | 12  | Negative |
| CH113     | 25  | 23  | 20  | 19  | Negative |
| CH121     | 25  | 22  | 23  | 24  | Negative |
| CH130     | 21  | 19  | 20  | 16  | Negative |
| CH134     | 24  | 23  | 22  | 12  | Negative |
| CH137     | 19  | 18  | 18  | 21  | Negative |
| CH171     | 24  | 23  | 19  | 25  | Negative |
| CH177     | 24  | 22  | 23  | 21  | Negative |
| CH181     | 28  | 23  | 21  | 20  | Negative |
|           |     |     |     |     |          |

Appendix G: Screening result of 34 non ESBL producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolates
| Appendix | G: | Continues |
|----------|----|-----------|
|----------|----|-----------|

| Non ESBLs | СТХ | CAZ | CPD | A/C | ESBL RXN |
|-----------|-----|-----|-----|-----|----------|
| GH200     | 28  | 23  | 21  | 20  | Negative |
| GH217     | 23  | 19  | 20  | 22  | Negative |
| GH226     | 21  | 20  | 21  | 12  | Negative |
| GH254     | 23  | 26  | 14  | 10  | Negative |
| GH259     | 21  | 24  | 18  | 24  | Negative |
| GH267     | 21  | 19  | 20  | 17  | Negative |
| GH273     | 27  | 24  | 25  | 20  | Negative |
| IBB37     | 23  | 19  | 21  | 16  | Negative |
| IBB43     | 22  | 20  | 19  | 23  | Negative |
| IBB51     | 19  | 19  | 17  | 22  | Negative |
| IBB106    | 30  | 21  | 27  | 18  | Negative |
| IBB114    | 21  | 20  | 18  | 15  | Negative |
| IBB138    | 21  | 19  | 20  | 19  | Negative |
| IBB147    | 27  | 25  | 26  | 14  | Negative |
| IBB159    | 28  | 24  | 25  | 17  | Negative |
| IBB170    | 25  | 20  | 20  | 13  | Negative |
| IBB206    | 22  | 23  | 22  | 24  | Negative |

Key: (Isolates code), CTX (Cefotaxime), CAZ (Ceftazidime), CPD (Cefpodoxime), A/C (Amoxacillin/ Clavulanic Acid) and RXN (Reaction).

| Isolates | Resistance | Antibiotics  | MARI |
|----------|------------|--------------|------|
| GH12     | 1          | CDR          | 0.1  |
| GH121    | 1          | CDR          | 0.1  |
| IBB106   | 1          | CDR          | 0.1  |
| IBB147   | 1          | CDR          | 0.1  |
| GH5      | 2          | CDR, PN      | 0.2  |
| GH113    | 2          | CDR, PN      | 0.2  |
| GH134    | 2          | CDR, CN      | 0.2  |
| GH171    | 2          | CDR, PN      | 0.2  |
| GH200    | 2          | CDR, PN      | 0.2  |
| GH267    | 2          | CTX, CDR     | 0.2  |
| IBB37    | 2          | CDR,CN       | 0.2  |
| IBB170   | 2          | CDR, PN      | 0.2  |
| GH259    | 2          | CTX, CDR     | 0.2  |
| IBB206   | 3          | CTX, CDR, PN | 0.3  |
| GH56     | 3          | CTX, CDR, PN | 0.3  |

Appendix H: Antibiotic resistance pattern and multiple antibiotic resistance index (MARI) of *K. pneumoniae* isolates

| Isolates | Resistance | Antibiotics       | MARI |
|----------|------------|-------------------|------|
| GH67     | 3          | CDR, CPX, PN      | 0.3  |
| GH101    | 3          | CAZ, CDR, PN      | 0.3  |
| GH181    | 3          | CTX, CDR, PN      | 0.3  |
| GH273    | 3          | CDR, CN, CPX      | 0.3  |
| IBB43    | 3          | CTX, CDR, PN      | 0.3  |
| IBB51    | 3          | CTX, CPD,CDR      | 0.3  |
| IBB114   | 3          | CPX, CDR, PN      | 0.3  |
| IBB138   | 3          | CTX ,CDR, PN      | 0.3  |
| IBB159   | 3          | CDR, CN, PN       | 0.3  |
| GH254    | 4          | CPD, CDR, CPX, PN | 0.4  |
| GH40     | 4          | CPD, CDR, CN, PN  | 0.4  |
| GH130    | 4          | CTX, CFM, CDR, PN | 0.4  |
| GH137    | 4          | CTX, CFM, CDR, PN | 0.4  |
| GH177    | 4          | CDR, CN, CPX, PN  | 0.4  |
| GH217    | 4          | CDR, CN, CPX, PN  | 0.4  |
|          |            |                   |      |

**Appendix H: Continues** 

| Isolates | Resistance | Antibiotics                      | MARI |
|----------|------------|----------------------------------|------|
| GH45     | 5          | CTX, CFM, CDR, CN, PN            | 0.5  |
| GH72     | 5          | CTX, CAZ, CDR, CN, PN            | 0.5  |
| GH79     | 5          | CTX,CAZ, CDR, CN, PN             | 0.5  |
| GH266    | 5          | CTX, CDR, CN, CPX, PN            | 0.5  |
| IBB205   | 6          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRD, CN      | 0.6  |
| IBB29    | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR,    | 0.7  |
|          |            | PN                               |      |
| IBB75    | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR,    | 0.7  |
|          |            | PN                               |      |
| IBB83    | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR,    | 0.7  |
|          |            | PN                               |      |
| IBB94    | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR,    | 0.7  |
|          |            | PN                               |      |
| IBB125   | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR,    | 0.7  |
|          |            | PN                               |      |
| IBB164   | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CPD, CRO, CDR, CPX, PN | 0.7  |

**Appendix H: Continues** 

| Appendix H | : Continues |
|------------|-------------|
|------------|-------------|

| Isolates | Resistance | Antibiotics                          | MARI |
|----------|------------|--------------------------------------|------|
| GH182    | 7          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, PN     | 0.7  |
| GH22     | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, PN | 0.8  |
| GH144    | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, PN | 0.8  |
| GH149    | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, PN | 0.8  |
| GH195    | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, PN | 0.8  |
| IBB7     | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, PN | 0.8  |
| IBB196   | 8          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CPX,   | 0.8  |
|          |            | PN                                   |      |
| GH190    | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN,    | 0.9  |
|          |            | CPX, PN                              |      |
|          |            |                                      |      |

| Appendix H: | Continues |
|-------------|-----------|
|-------------|-----------|

| Isolates | Resistance | Antibiotics                            | MARI |
|----------|------------|--|------|
| GH97     | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| GH153    | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| IBB158   | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| IBB166   | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| IBB16    | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| IBB21    | 9          | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 0.9  |
|          |            | PN                                     |      |
| GH107    | 10         | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 1.0  |
|          |            | PN,IMP                                 |      |
| GH237    | 10         | CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO, CDR, CN, CPX, | 1.0  |
|          |            | PN, IMP                                |      |

**Key:** 3GC (Third Generation Cephalosporin), CTX, CAZ, CFM, CPD, CRO & CDR (Cefotaxime, Ceftaxidime, Cefixime, Cefpodoxime, Ceftriaxone and Cefdinir), CN (Gentamycin), CPX (Ciprofloxacin), PN (Ampicillin) and IMP (Imipenem).

### Appendix I: Nucleotide sequence of Klebsiella pneumoniae strain MBT51

CCCGCGGCAGGGTGAGTAATGTCTGGGAAACTGCCTGATGGAGGGGGGATAA CTACTGGAAACGGTAGCAATACCGCATAATGTCGCAAGACCAAAGTGGGGG ACCTTCGGGCCTCATGCCATCAGATGTGCCCAGATGGGATTAGCTAGTAGGT GGGGTAACGGCTCACCTAGGCGACGATCCCTAGCTGGTCTGAGAGGATGAC CAGCCACACTGGAACTGAGACACGGTCCAGACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAGT GGGGAATATTGCACAATGGGCGCAAGCCTGATGCAGCCATGCCGCGTGTGT GGTTAATAACCTCATCGATTGACGTTACCCGCAGAAGAAGCACCGGCTAAC TCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATACGGAGGGTGCAAGCGTTAATCGGAATT ACTGGGCGTAAAGCGCACGCAGGCGGTCTGTCAAGTCGGATGTGAAATCCC CGGGCTCAACCTGGGAACTGCATTCGAAACTGGCAGGCTAGAGTCTTGTAG AGGGGGGTAGAATTCCAGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGTAGAGATCTGGAGGA ATACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGCCCCCTGGACAAAGACTGACGCTCAGGTGCGA AAGCGTGGGGGGGGCAAACAGGATTAGATACCCTGGTAGTCCACGCCGTAAAC GATGTCGATTTGGAGGTTGTGCCCTTGAGGCGTGGCTTCCGGAGCTAACGCG TTAAATCGACCGCCTGGGGGGGGTACGGCCGCAAGGTTAAAACTCAAATGAAT TGACGGGGGCCCGCACAAGCGGTGGAGCATGTGGTTTAATTCGATGCAACG CGAAGAACCTTACCTGGTCTTGACATCCACAGAACTTTCCAGAGATGGATTG GTGCCTTCGAACTGTGAGACAGGTGCTGCATGGCTGTCGTCAGCTCGTGTTG TGAAATGTTGGGTTAAGTCCCGCAAGAGCGCAACCCTTATCCTTTGTTGCCA GCGGTCCGGCCGGGAACTCAAAGGAGACTGCCAGTGATAAACTGGAGGAA GGTGGGGATGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACGACCAGGGTACACACGT GCTACAATGGCATATACAAAGAGAAGCGACCTCGCGAGAGCAAGCGGACCT CATAAAGTAGTCGTAGTCCGGATTGGAGTCTGCAACTCGACTCCATGAAAG

Sample IBB16 is 99 % identical to Klebsiella pneumoniae strain MBT51

# Appendix I: Nucleotide sequence of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain (RBT40)

CCAGTCCAGGACGGGTGAGTAAAGTCTGGGAAACTGCCTGACGGAGGGGG ATAACTACTGGAAACGGTAGCTAATACCGCATAATGTCGCAAGACCAAAGT GGGGGACCTTCGGGCCTCATGCCATCAGATGTGCCCAGATGGGATTAGCTA GTAGGTGGGGTAACGGCTCACCTAGGCGACGATCCCTAGCTGGTCTGAGAG GATGACCAGCCACACTGGAACTGAGACACGGTCCAGACTCCTACGGGAGGC AGCAGTGGGGAATATTGCACAATGGGCGAAGCCTGATGCAGCCATGCCGCG TGTGTGAAGAAGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAAGCACTTTCAGCGGGGGAGGAAGGC GTTAAGGTTAATAACCTTGTCGATTGACGTTACCCGCAGAAGAAGCACCGG CTAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGGAATACGGAGGGTGCAAGCGTTAATCG GAATTACTGGGCGTAAAGCGCACGCAGGCGGTCTGTCAAGTCGGATGTGAA ATCCCCGGGCTCAACCTGGGAACTGCATTCGAAACTGGCAGGCTAGAGTCT TGTAGAGGGGGGTAGAATTCCAGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGTAGAGATCTG GAGGAATACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGCCCCCTGGACAAAGATTGACGCTCAGG TGCGAAAGCGTGGGGGGGGCAAACAGGATTAGATACCCTGGAGTCCACGCCGT AAACGATGTCGATTTGGAGGTTGTGCCCTTGAGGCGTGGCTTCCGGAGCTAA CGCGTTAAATCGACCGCCTGGGGGGGGGGGGCGCGCAGGTTAAAACTCAAAT GAATTGACGGGGGCCCGCACAAGCGGTGGAGCATGTGGTTTAATTCGATGC AACGCGAAGAACCTTACCTGGTCTTGACATCCACAGAACTTTCCAGAGATG GATTGGTGCCTTCGGGAACTGTGAGACAGGTGCTGCATGGCTGTCGTCAGCT CGTGTTGTGAAATGTTGGGTTAAGTCCCGCAACGAGCGCAACCCTTATCCTT TGTTGCCAGCGGTTAGGCCGGGAACTCAAAGGAGACTGCCAGTGATAAACT GGAGGAAGGTGGGGATGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACGACCAGGGCA CACACGTGCTACAATGGCATATACAAAGAGAAGCGACCTCGCGAGAGCAAG CGGACCTCATAAAGTATGTCGTAGTCCGGATTGGAGTCTGCAACTCGACCAT TACG

Sample IBB164 is 99 % identical to Klebsiella pneumoniae strain (RBT 40)

# Appendix I: Nucleotide sequence of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain (MO1)

ACCGTAGTCGAGCGGTAGCACAGAGAGCTTGCTCTCGGGTGACGAGCGGCG GACGGGTGAGTAATGTCTGGGAAACTGCCTGATGGAGGGGGGATAACTACTG GAAACGGTAGCTAATACCGCATAACGTCGCAAGACCAAAGTGGGGGGACCTT CGGGCCTCATGCCATCAGATGTGCCCAGATGGGATTAGCTAGTAGGTGGGG TAACGGCTCACCTAGGCGACGATCCCTAGCTGGTCTGAGAGGATGACCAGC CACACTGGAACTGAGACACGGTCCAGATCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAGTGGGGA ATATTGCACAATGGGCGCAAGCCTGATGCAGCCATGCCGCGTGTGTGAAGA AGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAAGCACTTTCAGCGGGGGGGGGAGGAAGGCGATAAGGTTA ATAACCTTGGCGATTGACGTTACCCGCAGAAGAAGCACCGGCTAACTCCGT GCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATACGGAGGGTGCAAGCGTTAATCGGAATTACTGG GCGTAAAGCGCACGCAGGCGGTCTGTCAAGTCGGATGTGAAATCCCCGGGC TCAACCTGGGAACTGCATTCGAAACTGGCAGGCTAGAGTCTTGTAGAGGGG GGTAGAATTCCAGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGTAGAGATCTGGAGGAATACC GGTGGCGAAGGCGGCCCCCTGGACAAAGACTGACGCTCAGGTGCGAAAGC GTGGGGAGCAAACAGGATTAGATACCCTGGTAGTCCACGCCGTAAACGATG TCGATTTGGAGGTTGTGCCCTTGAGGCGTGGCTTCCGGAGCTAACGCGTTAA ATCGACCGCCTGGGGGGGGTACGGCCGCAAGGTTAAAACTCAAATGAATTGAC GGGGGCCCGCACAAGCGGTGGAGCATGTGGTTTAATTCGATGCAACGCGAA GAACCTTACCTGGTCTGACATCCACAGAACTTTCCAGAGATGGATTGGTGCC TTCGGGAACTGTGAGACAGGTGCTGCATGGCTGTCGTCAGCTCGTGTTGTGA AATGTTGGGTTAAGTCCCGCAACGAGCGCAACCCTTATCCTTTGTTGCCAGC GGTTCGGCCGGGAACTCAAAGGAGACTGCCAGTGATAAACTGGAGGAAGGT GGGGATGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACGACCAGGGCTACACACGTGC TACAATGGCATATACAAAGAGAAGCGACCTCGCGAGAGCAAGCGGACCTCA TAAAGTATGTCGTAGTCCGGATTGGAGTCTGCAACTCGACTCCATGAAGTCG GAATCGCTAGTAATCGTAGATCAGAATGCTACGGTGAATACGTTCCCGGGC CTTGTACACACCGCCCGTCACACCATGGGAGTGGGTTGCAAAAGAAGTAGG TAGCTTAACCTTCGGGGGGGGGCATTCACG

Sample GH22 is 99 % identical to *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain (MO1)

# Appendix I: Nucleotide sequence of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain (J42)

TAGCACAGAGAGCTTGCTCTCGGGTGACGAGCGGCGGACGGGTGAGTAATG TCTGGGAAACTGCCTGATGGAGGGGGGATAACTACTGGAAACGGTAGCTAAT ACCGCATAACGTCGCAAGACCAAAGTGGGGGGACCTTCGGGCCTCATGCCAT CAGATGTGCCCAGATGGGATTAGCTAGTAGGTGGGGTAACGGCTCACCTAG GCGACGATCCCTAGCTGGTCTGAGAGGATGACCAGCCACACTGGAACTGAG AAACGGTCCAGACTCCTACGGGAGGAGCAGTGGGGGAATATTGCACAATGGG CGCAAGCCTGATGCAGCCATGCCGCGTGTGTGAAGAAGGCCTTCGGGTTGT AAAGCACTTTCAGCGGGGAGGAAGGCGGTGAGGTTAATAACCTTGTCGATT GACGTTACCCGCAGAAGAAGCACCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGT AATACGGAGGGTGCAAGCGTTAATCGGAATTACTGGGCGTAAAGCGCACGC AGGCGGTCTGTCAAGTCGGATGTGAAATCCCCGGGCTCAACCTGGGAACGG CATTCGAAACTGGCAGGCTAGAGTCTTGTAGAGGGGGGGTAGAATTCCAGGT GTAGCGGTGAAATGCGTAGAGATCTGGAGGAATACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGG CCCCCTGGACAAAGACTGACGCTCAGGTGCGAAAGCGTGGGGGAGCAAACA GGATTAGATACCCTGGTAGTCCACGCCGTAAACGATGTCGATTTGGAGGTTG TGCCCTTGAGGCGTGGCTTCCGGAGCTAACGCGTTAAATCGACCGCCTGGG GAGTACGGCCGCAAGGTTAAAACTCAAATGAATTGACGGGGGCCCGCACAG CGGTGGAGCATGTGGTTTAATTCGATGCAACGCGAAGAACCTTACCTGGTCT TGACATCCACAGAACTTCCAGAGATGGATTGGTGCCTTCGGGAACTGTGAG ACAGGTGCTGCATGGCTGTCGTCGTCGTGTGGGAAATGTTGGGTTAAGTC CCGCAACGAGCGCAACCCTTATCCTTTGTTGCCAGCGGTTCGGCCGGGAACT CAAAGGAGACTGCCAGTGATAAACTGGAGGAAGGTGGGGATGACGTAAGT CATCATGGCCCTTACGACCAGGGCTACACACGTGCTACAATGGCATATACA AAGAGAAGCGACCTGCGAGAGCAAGCGGACCTCATAAAGTATGTCGTAGTC CGGATTGGAGTCTGCAACTCGACTCCATGAAGTCGGAATCGCTAGTAATCGT AGATCAGAATGCTACGGTGAATACGTTCCCGGGCCTTGTACACACCGCCCGT CACACCATGGGAGTGGGTTGCAAAAGATGTAGTTAGCTTAACGGGACCTAC GG

Sample GH107 is 99 % identical to *Klebsiella pneumoniae* strain (J42)

### Appendix I: Nucleotide sequence of Klebsiella pneumoniae strain NPK3-1-39

CCATCACAGCTGCGATTCATGCAGTCGAGCGGTAGCACAGAGAGCTTGCTC TCGGGTGACGAGCGGCGGCGGGGGGGGGAGATGTCTGGGAAACTGCCTGATGG AGGGGGATAACTACTGGAAACGGTAGCTAATACCGCAAACGTCGCAAGACC AAAGTGGGGGACCTTCGGGCCTCATGCCATCAGATGTGCCCAGATGGGATT AGCTAGTAGGTGGGGTAACGGCTCACCTAGGCGACCATCCCTAGCTGGTCT GAGAGGATGACCAGCCACACTGGACTGAGACACGGTCCAGACTCCTACGGG AGGCAGCAGTGGGGAATATTGCACAATGGGCGCAAGCCTGATGCAGCCATG CCGCGTGTATGAAGAAGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAAGTACTTTCAGCGGGGGAGG AAGGCGATAAGGTTAATAACCTTGTCGATTGACGTTACCCGCAGAAGAAGC ACCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATACGGAGGGTGCAAGCGTT AATCGGAATTACTGGGCGTAAAGCGCACGCAGGCGGTCTGTCAAGTCGGAT GTGAAATCCCCGGGCTCAACCTGGGAACTGCATTCGAAACTGGCAGGCTAG AGTCTTGTAGAGGGGGGGGGAGAATTCCAGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGTAGAG ATCTGGAGGAATACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGCCCCCTGGACAAAGACTGACGC TCAGGTGCGAAAGCGTGGGGGGGGGGAGCAAACAGGATTAGATACCCTGGTAGTCCA CGCCGTAAACGATGTCGATTTGGAGGTTGTGCCCTTGAGGCGTGGCTTCCGG AGCTAACGCGTTAAATCGACGCCTGGGGGGGGTACGGCCGCAAGGTTAAAACT CAAATGAATTGACGGGGGCCCGCACAAGCGGTGGAGCATGTGGTTTAATTC GATGCAACGCGAAGAACCTTACCTGGTCTTGACATCCACAGAACTTGCCAG AGATGGGCTTGGTGCCTTCGGGAACTGTGAGACAGGTGCTGCATGGCTGTC GTCAGCTCGTGTTGTGAATGTTGGGTTAAGTCCCGCAACGAGCGCACCCTTA TCCTTTGTTGCCAGCGGTTAGGCCGGAACTCAAGGAGACTGCCAGTGTAACT GGAGAAGGGGTGGGATGACGTCAAGTCATCATGTCCCTAACGAACAAGCCT AACCCACGTGCTAATGGCGCATACGAGGGAGACAGGCAT

Sample GH205 is 99 % identical to Klebsiella pneumoniae strain NPK3-1-39

#### **RESEARCH QUESTIONNAIRE**

# DEPARTMENT OF MICROBIOLOGY, SCHOOL OF LIFE SCIENCES, FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY MINNA, NIGER STATE, NIGERIA. P.M.B. 65

Dear Respondent,

This is to inform you that the information required below are requested strictly for academic use. As such your privacy will be respected and your details will remain confidential. Please be kind to supply the right information where necessary to aid the researcher make the right decisions.

Sample Code:

Date of sample collection:

Sex of the respondent:

Level of education:

Employment:

Marital Status:

Address /Location:

| Type of wound: Surgical 🖂 Road traffic accident 🖾 Br | $\operatorname{Burn} \square \operatorname{Fracture} \square \operatorname{Bites} \square$ |
|--|--|
|--|--|

Gunshot Diabetic foot Fournier's gangrene others specify

Duration of wounds to be collected: 1 week and above

Nature of wound samples to be collected: Presence of pus or purulent material

| Site of wound: Head $\square$ neck $\square$ stomach $\square$ leg $\square$ Hand $\square$ back $\square$ others | ; |
|---|---|
| specify   |   |

Are you currently taking antibiotics? Yes/No (underline)

If yes, state the antibiotics:

I have agreed to allow my wound be swabbed for the purpose of research on prevalence and molecular identification of third generation cephalosporin – resistant *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from wounds of patients attending selected Hospitals in Minna, Nigeria.

.....

Name of the Participant

Signature/Thumbprint